EXPLORING THE POTENTIAL OF NATIVE MICROBIAL CONSORTIUM FOR BIODEGRADATION OF PLASTIC WASTES IN COMPOST

by

Ebenezer Oluwaseun Esan

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements

for the degree of Master of Science

at

Dalhousie University

Halifax, Nova Scotia

August 2018

© Copyright by Ebenezer Oluwaseun Esan, 2018

DEDICATION

This project work is dedicated to God the Almighty source of divine wisdom and to all the

indigent students all over the world.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	.vii
ABSTRACT	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATION USED	х
ACKNOWLEDGMENT	.xii
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Thesis Overview	1
1.2. Thesis Objectives	5
1.3. Outline of Thesis and Organization	5
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW	6
2.1. Compost	6
2.1.1. Phases of Aerobic Composting	7
2.2. Types and Classification of Plastics	8
2.3. Compost-Associated Microorganisms	11
2.3.1. Factors Affecting Microbial Abundance and Diversity	12
2.4. Importance of Carbon to Nitrogen Ratio	13
2.5. Identification of Plastic Degrading Microbes	14
2.6. Plastics Degrading Microorganisms	15
2.7. Four Steps of Plastic Degradation by Microorganisms	16
2.8. Plastic Degradation and Biodegradation Mechanism	16
2.9. Metagenomics	18
2.9.1. QIIME - Quantitative Insights into Microbial Ecology	20
2.9.2. Measurement of Microbial Diversity	21
2.9.3. Alpha Diversity (α-diversity)	21
2.9.4. Beta Diversity (β – diversity)	23
2.9.5. Distance Metrics	23
2.9.6. Analysis of Variance Using Distance Matrices (ADONIS)	24
2.9.7. Statistical Analysis of Taxonomic and Functional Profiles (STAMP)	25
CHAPTER 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	33
3.1. Site Description	33

3.2. Collection of compost and plastic samples	34
3.3. Preparation of Compost Samples	34
3.4. Preparation of Plastic Samples	34
3.5. Compost Analysis	35
3.6. DNA Extraction and Sequencing	35
3.7. Sequencing Data Processing	36
3.8. OTU Picking and Statistical Analyses	36
3.9. Preparation of LDPE Powder for Media	37
3.10. Media Modification for Plastic Degrading Microbes	37
CHAPTER 4. RESULTS	39
4.1. DNA Isolation and Analysis	39
4.2. Composition of Microbial Communities Across the Four Locations	39
4.3. Bacterial Communities	40
4.4. Fungi Community	41
4.5. Beta-Diversity of Soil Microbial Communities	42
4.6. Differences in Microbial Structure Across Compost Facilities (Locations)	50
4.7. Microbial Alpha–Diversity	54
4.8. Compost Chemical Characteristics	56
4.9. Correlation between Bacterial and Fungal Alpha-Diversity and Chemical Compost Factors	58
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	60
5.1. Compost Microbial Community	60
5.2. Bacterial and Fungal Classes Identified in the Study	61
5.3. Link between Compost Facilities (Location) and Microbial Communities Structure	62
5.4. Effect of Feedstock on Microbial Communities' Structure	62
5.5. Compost Chemical Composition	65
5.6. Effect of Time on Microbial Communities' Structure	66
5.7. Effect of Plastics on Microbial Diversity and Structure	66
6.1. Overview of Problem and Research Objectives	68
6.2 Recommendations for Future Research	69
BIBLIOGRAPHY	70
APPENDIX 1	88
APPENDIX 2	94
APPENDIX 3	98

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2. 1. Summary of previous research findings on biodegradation of plastics in different environment and their results.	26
Table 3. 1. Description of compost facilities.	33
Table 4. 1 Variations in sample groupings as explained by weighted UniFrac and Bray-Curtis beta-diversity	49
Table 4. 2. Mean compost chemical contents from the four compost facilities	57
Table 4. 3. Correlation analysis considering bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity and chemical soil factors.	59

LIST OF FIGURES

ABSTRACT

One of the biggest challenges to the compost industries is plastic contamination. Microorganisms have been reported to have the potential to decompose plastics. A research using next generation amplicon sequencing was conducted to study the microbial diversity and structure of compost piles ranging in age between 2 and 10 years from four compost facilities within Nova Scotia. Five different compost with partially decomposed plastics were randomly collected from compost piles at each location. Additionally, bulk compost samples within 10-cm radius around the sampled partially decomposed plastics were also collected. The bacterial phyla: *Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria* and fungi *Ascomycota* were abundant across all facilities. Our result indicated significant differences in compost microbiomes within compost facilities, which might be related to compost chemical parameters, age of piles and feedstock. However, the presence of plastics in compost had no significant effect on the structure of microbial community the emphasizing inert nature of plastic.

LIST OF ABBREVIATION USED

- ADONIS Analysis of Variance Using Distance Matrices
- Balefill Colchester Composting Facility, Kemptown
- DNA Deoxyribonucleic acid
- Fundy Fundy Compost Inc., Brookfield
- Guysborough Guysborough Composting Facility, Boylston
- HDPE High-density polyethylene
- HTS High throughput sequencing
- ITS Internal transcribed spacer
- LDPE Low-density polyethylene
- MDPE Medium-density polyethylene
- MT Metric tonnes
- NGS Next-generation sequencing
- Northridge Valley Northridge Farms, Aylesford
- OTU Operational taxonomic unit
- PBSA Polybutylene succinate-co-adipate
- PE Polyethylene
- PP Polypropylene
- PS Polystyrene
- PU Polyurethanes
- PVC Polyvinyl chloride
- RRFB Resource Recovery Fund Board
- rRNA Ribosomal ribonucleic acid

SPI - Society of Plastics Industry

STAMP - Statistical Analysis of Taxonomic and Functional Profiles

QIIME - Quantitative Insights into Microbial Ecology

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

I would like to express my sincere appreciation to my supervisor Dr. Lord Abbey for his patience, enthusiasm, motivation and immense knowledge. His guidance helped me throughout this research work. I could not have imagined having a better supervisor and mentor for my graduate study. I am indeed grateful to you and your family. Also, to my co-supervisor Dr. Svetlana Yurgel for her support, encouragement and constructive criticism. Her office door was always open whenever I ran into any trouble or had a question about my research or writing. She consistently allowed this research work to be my own 'baby' but steered me in the right direction throughout the research.

I would like to thank the rest of my committee members: Dr. Gordon Price and Dr. Young Ki Chang, for their encouragement, insightful comments, and show of love. This work would not have been possible without the support of the DivertNS student research grant. I want to acknowledge the managements of Fundy compost, Colchester waste management, Valley-Northridge farms and Guysborough compost facility for the assistance rendered during sample collections. I thank my fellow laboratory mates: Ekene, Dayo, Andy, Sanjam, Nish, Matt, Omkar and Ashley and all my friends you are too numerous to mention.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents; whose love, prayers and guidance keeps me going. More importantly, I wish to thank my loving and supportive wife, Korede, and my wonderful children Darasimi and Gbemileke, who were there for me throughout the period of this research.

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Thesis Overview

Plastic material and its utilization have found wide application in virtually all aspects of human life in both domestic and commercial settings. Thus, hardly anything will one do without encountering plastics or its product daily. The global use of polyethylene and plastic product is approximately 12% per annum, and this continues to rise (Raziyafathima et al., 2016). The high consumer demand drove global production to approximately 140 million tons of synthetic polymers, which has increased by 1.74-fold over the past 15 years to about 243 million tons (Sharma et al., 2015). The rise in production and use of synthetic polymers has increased the amount of global plastic wastes with numerous adverse effects on the environment; a concern expressed by the public including environmental advocates, growers and researchers (Worm et al., 2017).

One of the major environmental threats posed by these plastics is their inability to breakdown or their low rate of breakdown, which thereby, lead to environmental pollution, blockage of water ways causing death to marine and fresh water flora and fauna (Law, 2017; Bläsing and Amelung, 2018). In addition, plastics negatively affect soil ecosystem by releasing and absorbing toxic substances, inhibiting soil dwelling organisms (e. g. soil microbes) (Teuten et al., 2009). Plastic-associated toxic compounds can enter the food chain and affect human health (Hauser and Calafa, 2005). Another possibility is that plastic contamination in the soil can affect seed germination, plant establishment, root penetration, and impede nutrient and water uptake (Kołodziejek, 2017). Interestingly, there are few published scientific literatures to establish these facts.

The main problem facing the compost industry and users in Nova Scotia is contamination from plastic wastes (Figure 1.1). Previous study carried out in Nova Scotia, Canada revealed that approximately 14% of plastic wastes generated in the province in 2008 were diverted from landfill and sold to plastics recyclers (RRFB, 2008). Also, in 2011 and 2012, Divert Nova Scotia (Formally Resource Recovery Fund Board - RRFB) conducted another waste audit to know the amount of plastic sent to landfills in those years. The result showed that 58,550 and 60,600 tons of plastics were generated in 2011 and 2012, respectively. This represented about 20% of all type(s) of plastics that were used domestically, which were sent to landfills across the province during the year under review (RRFB, 2012; Muise, 2016).

Survey of some of the composting facilities in the province revealed that significant amount of revenue is lost annually to contaminations from plastics. For instance, at Fundy Compost Inc., Brookfield, Nova Scotia, an average of 21 metric tons of plastic films was sent back to landfill in 2015 alone at a tipping fee of \$160/MT (Personal communication, William Curry, Agronomic Product Sales Manager, June 14, 2016). Also, during screening of compost these plastics may cause damage to equipment; small pieces of plastics from contaminated compost when used on agricultural field or home garden can scattered around which may end up in water bodies or contaminate the environment. Colchester Materials Recovery Facility (Balefill) recently reported approximately 300 to 500 million plastics shopping bags are used by Nova Scotians annually. This amounts to 4,940 lbs (2.24 metric tonnes) and 407,255 plastic bags per day (CWRM, 2018).

Globally, waste management has been geared towards the four important R's in waste management i.e., Reduce, Reuse, Recycle and Recover (Ren, 2003; Waste.net, 2017). Compost is an important strategic way of organic waste management that helps to accomplish all these four R's. Composting helps to *reduce* the amount of waste sent to landfills; most of the organic matters are *reused* rather than discarded; while larger percentage are *recycled* into useful soil amendment materials. Also, the remaining materials that cannot be recycled are *recovered* into a useful energy content (Waste.net, 2017).



Figure 1.1. Compost pile contaminated with plastics (Picture by Seun Esan 14/06/2016).

Globally, there has been grave public concern and intense advocacy over deterioration in the environment due to indiscriminate disposal of conventional plastic wastes in recent years (Raaman, et al., 2012). These discarded plastics, besides being highly visible are rapidly increasing the percentage of solid waste in landfills. It cost the compost industries in the province much to produce a clean compost that meet the national standards and Compost Council of Canada recommendations. Apart from this, contamination from plastics discourages the users of compost because most of them complain that the small pieces from the plastics contaminate their field, lawn and gardening. However, the possibility of plastics been broken down in solid waste by microorganisms was reported by Yamada-Onodera (2001). Further studies on biodegradation of

various types of plastics, such as high-density polyethylene (HDPE), low density polyethylene (LDPE), polypropylene (PP) and polystyrene (PS) in natural soils revealed that some bacteria and fungi are capable of degrading plastics into carbon and energy.

Yamada-Onodera (2001) also reported that the fungus *Penicillium simplicissimum*, degraded HDPE of a molecular weight of up to 2800 g/mol. Thermophilic bacteria *Brevibaccillus borstelensis* strain 707 and *Rhodococcus ruber* were reported to assimilate LDPE as a carbon source (Gilan et al., 2004; Hadad et al., 2005). Soil inhabiting fungi (e.g., *Aspergillus niger, A. japonicas, A. terreus, A. flavus* and *Mucor* sp.) were also found to have the potential to decompose synthetic plastics; although the results were inconclusive (Raaman et al., 2012). Significant effort has also been done to understand the mechanisms of plastic degradation in various environments (Fotopoulou and Karapanagioti, 2017), as well as the role of microorganisms in this process (Shah, 2008; Sivasankari and Vinotha, 2014).

Many researches in plastic biodegradation has been carried out in soils and raw plastics *in vitro*. However, but there is less work done on plastics decomposition in compost. *Bacillus stearothermophilus* and *B. pumilus* were reported to degrade polybutylene succinate-co– adipate (PBSA) and poly (lactic acid) in soils, compost and activated sludge (Tomita et al., 2000). Native microbial communities can vary with variations in abiotic (e.g., light, temperature) and biotic (e.g., decomposer) factors and from region to region. Thus, there is the need to investigate the potential of native microbial species in any locality that can decompose plastics in compost. However, this study employed next generation amplicon sequencing to assess the diversity and structure of microbial communities from four major compost facilities across Nova Scotia Canada. It was therefore, hypothesized that age of compost and compost pile environmental conditions (in this

case location) and presence of plastics materials can affect the diversity and structure of native microbial community in compost.

1.2. Thesis Objectives

General Objective

To evaluate the potential of microbial communities to degrade plastics in compost.

Specific objectives are to:

- evaluate the diversity and structure of the microbial community in compost contaminated with plastics.
- evaluate the microbial communities associated with plastics degradation from composts obtained from different compost facilities.

1.3. Outline of Thesis and Organization

The thesis is divided into six chapters. Chapter 1 is an introduction to the research and justification for the study, including the present chapter. Chapter 2 is based on review of relevant literatures done in the field of the study, and there is a plan to publish it in a peer-reviewed journal. Chapter 3 focuses on detailed procedures and methods used to carried out various aspect of the research. Chapter 4 and chapter 5 describe the result and discussion of the research respectively. Then, the thesis is concluded with recommendations in Chapter 6, followed by the references and appendix in different sections.

CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. Compost

Composting is an environmentally friendly method of organic waste management. Historically, composting has been used to recycle agricultural wastes returning the composted organic matter into the soil to maintain fertility and crop productivity with minimum application of synthetic chemical fertilizers (Viaene et al., 2016).

Compost application is an effective way to add nutrient-rich humus to stimulate plant growth and it can also help to restore vitality to depleted soils (Eartheasy, 2014). Compost also serves as means of producing organic soil conditioners while the process itself can stabilize and help to minimize odour generation in the environment from decomposing organic waste in comparison to letting it rot unmanaged. This can provide plants with slow-release nutrients that are made available throughout the growing season (USDA, 2010).

Compost also contains valuable nutrients that can replace or supplement the use of synthetic chemical fertilizers while preventing potential health issues that may arise from organic wastes such as Dengue fever, cholera and malaria (Hoornweg et al., 2000, Chandra et al., 2010). The United States Public Health Service has recently identified 22 human diseases that are directly linked to improper municipal solid waste disposal (Alam and Ahmade, 2013). Compost provides an opportunity to improve overall waste collection and management programs in urban environments (Hoornweg et al., 2000).

Many researchers have proven that composts harbour communities of microorganisms, that are involved in the breakdown of the raw organic material into humus – like materials to release energy, carbon dioxide, water and heat (Jeffries, 2003; Pérez-Piqueres et al., 2006, Antunes et al., 2016). Effective composting helps to stabilize organic carbon (C) and eliminates any potential pathogens within the compost before it is used (Ozores-Hampton et al., 2008).

There are two types of composting processes, namely: aerobic and anaerobic composting. The aerobic process involves naturally occurring microorganisms that depends on the organic wastes for their energy and body proteins. As a result, their activities help to convert the biodegradable organic matter into a humus-like product (Fauziah and Agamuthu, 2009). This process converts nitrogen (N) from unstable ammonia to stable organic forms. Ultimately, the volume, physical structure, chemical and biological properties of the waste are altered. The success of the composting process is influenced by many factors such as C/N ratio, temperature, moisture content, oxygen supply, pH and particle size (Guanzon and Holmer, 2003). Anaerobic composting, or fermentation, is the degradation of organic wastes with very limited oxygen (O₂) to produce methane (CH₄), carbon dioxide (CO₂), ammonia (NH₃) and organic acids. Anaerobic composting is slow as compared to aerobic methods, and it involves microorganisms that do not require oxygen to survive e.g., facultative bacteria. (Guanzon and Holmer, 2003).

2.1.1. Phases of Aerobic Composting

Aerobic composting process has four major phases, namely: mesophilic, thermophilic, cooling down (mesophilic) and maturation and curing (Figure 2.1; Guanzon and Holmer, 2003, Zibilske, 2005).



Figure 2.1. Four stages of natural composting process.

2.2. Types and Classification of Plastics

Plastics can be defined as polymers that can be moulded into any form or shapes when heated. (Thakur, 2012). The word plastic comes from the Greek word "plastikos", which means 'able to be molded into different shapes' (Joel, 1995). Plastics are the most versatile synthetic man-made substances created from fossil fuel resources. They may contain resin materials, which made them very stable and not readily degraded under ambient conditions (Raaman et al., 2012). Plastic wastes are inert in nature and they have numerous negative impacts in the environment (Shah et al., 2008). Visible plastic waste in compost can reach 1.2 g per kg (Gajst, 2016; Bläsing and Amelung, 2018).

Common plastics used in recent time are made from inorganic and organic raw materials such as Carbon (C), sulphur (S), hydrogen (H), Nitrogen (N), Oxygen (O) and chlorine (Cl). In addition, plastics are structurally large molecules that are composed of repeated units (called monomers) with carbon as backbones (Thompson et al., 2009). Plastics are divided into two distinct groups, namely: thermoplastics (mouldable) and thermosets (not mouldable) (Alauddin et al., 1995; Thompson et al., 2009; Ghosh et al., 2013). Plastics can be classified into several groups depending on aim and objective of the classification (Read and Digest, 2018). For instance, Ghosh et al. (2013) classified plastics according to their chemical structure and properties as follows:

1. Classification of plastics according to their thermal properties

Plastic can be grouped into two categories based on their thermal properties namely: Thermoplastics and Thermosetting (Henry, 2014). Thermoplastic polymers are those polymers with linear long chain unlinked polymer molecules (PlasticsEurope, 2018). They cannot be molded into forms or shapes until it has been molten with heat. However, when frozen they become glass – like and can be easily broken (Singh and Sharma, 2008; Ghosh et al., 2013, PlasticsEurope, 2018). They have high molecular weight ranging from 20,000 to 500,000 atomic mass unit (AMU) (Singh and Sharma, 2008; Ghosh et al., 2013). Examples are PE, PP, PS, PVC and polytetrafluoroethylene. Thermosetting or thermoset plastics are synthetic materials that undergo irreversible chemical change when heated and are not recyclable (Singh and Sharma, 2008; PlasticsEurope, 2018). Examples are phenol-formaldehyde and polyuerthanes (PU).

2. Classification of plastics according to their degradability properties

Due to their chemical properties plastics can be categorized into degradable and non-degradable polymers. Non-biodegradable plastics are the commonly known synthetic plastics made from petrochemicals (Mohan and Srivastava, 2010; Ghosh et al., 2013). Structurally, they have repeated small monomer units and high molecular weights and on example is HDPE. Biodegradable plastics, on the other hand, are made from starch. Therefore, they are not very high in molecular

weight. They break down easily when exposed to biotic and abiotic factors like oxygen, water, micro-organisms, sunlight, enzymes and pH (Mohan and Srivastava, 2010; Ghosh et al., 2013). An example of biodegradable plastic is PBSA. The presence of glycoside linkages and ester groups in the chemical structure of biodegradable plastics represent a point of attack by decomposing enzymes or microorganisms (Reusch, 2013).

3. Classification of plastics according to Recycling

This classification is based on numerical code ranging from 1 to 7. It was designed by the Society of Plastics Industry (SPI) in 1988 to allow consumers and recyclers to differentiate types of plastics and for providing a uniform coding system for manufacturers (Earth talk, 2017). The SPI classifications are described below.

Plastic (SPI 1): This is the easiest and common plastics to recycle. They are polyethylene terephthalate (PET) and are accepted in all the recycling centers in Nova Scotia, Canada.

Plastic (SPI 2): Unlike plastics under SPI 1 category, they are not widely accepted in most recycling centers in Nova Scotia, Canada. These groups comprised HDPE plastics e.g., laundry detergents, bleach, milk and shampoo containers.

Plastic (SPI 3): This comprised items made from vinyl. For example, PVC is commonly used in plastic pipes, shower curtains, medical tubing and vinyl dashboards

Plastic (SPI 4): This comprised LDPE plastics used to make thin, flexible plastics like wrapping films, grocery bags, sandwich bags and a variety of soft packaging materials. It is common in all the landfills

Plastic (SPI 5): This comprised PP. Some food containers and most plastic cups are made from this plastic.

Plastic (SPI 6): This comprised PS plastics commonly called Styrofoam. Examples include items such as coffee cups, disposable cutlery and meat trays. PS can be reprocessed into many items, including rigid insulations.

Plastic (SPI 7): Plastics under this category are difficult to recycle, they comprise of others type of plastics or combination of two or more types. Examples are compact discs and medical storage containers.

2.3. Compost-Associated Microorganisms

Compost is a rich reservoir of different microbial communities (Koschinsky et al., 1999; Rawat and Johri, 2013; Neher et al., 2013; Franke-Whittle et al., 2014; Antunes et al., 2016). Identifying the presence of different microbial communities in composts, their co-existence, and the ways by which they interact during the various stages of the biological degradation process can help us to understand the role of these microbial communities during the composting process. Bacteria are the most abundance microbial community found in compost. They account for about 80 - 90% of all the microorganisms in compost (Rawat 2004; Rawat and Johri, 2013). During composting, the diversity and structure of microbial communities, as well as chemical and physical properties of the composting substrates change dramatically (Rawat and Johri, 2013; Franke-Whittle et al., 2014).

In the initial stage, mesophilic microbes form the pioneer community, which rapidly breakdown complex chemical compounds, resulting in the production of heat which raises the temperature of the compost and thus, paves way for thermophilic microbes at above 45°C. The latter forms the climax microbial community in compost (Rawat and Johri, 2013). During the thermophilic phase,

high temperature accelerates the breakdown of proteins, fats and complex carbohydrates like cellulose and hemicellulose. The heat can also affect the physical and chemical structure of plastics in compost. As the supply of these high-energy compounds becomes exhausted, the compost temperature gradually reduces, and mesophilic microorganisms once again take over for the final phase of 'curing' or maturation of the remaining organic matter. The structural divergence and species distribution are probably most significantly affected by temperature distribution. Thermophilic stage shows less structural divergence compared to mesophilic stage (Takaku et al., 2006). Compost is a microcosm of large number and diverse populations of microorganism, which help in the decomposition of organic and some inorganic materials (Koschinsky et al., 1999; Antunes et al., 2016; Friend and Smith, 2017). The diversity and structure of microbial communities can be influenced by abiotic environmental factors, and by biotic microbe-microbe interactions (Fierer, 2017). Furthermore, compost recipes, preparation methods and composting time play a significant role in shaping compost microbiota (Neher et al., 2013); which can also affect the ability of microorganisms to degrade plastics.

2.3.1. Factors Affecting Microbial Abundance and Diversity

Microorganisms play a significant role in the regulation of the ecosystem and are the largest species on Earth (Fierer and Lennon, 2011). The occurrence and biodiversity of microorganisms also varies according to geographical location, environmental factors and ecological variables such as soil, water body, compost, activated sludge, biotic and abiotic factors etc. (Tokiwa et al., 2009; Fierer and Lennon, 2011).

The importance of microbial communities in composting processes cannot be over emphasized (Ryckeboer et al., 2003). Composting involves highly intense microbial process which leads to decomposition of most biodegradable components (Adani et al., 1997; Chandna et al., 2013). Composting is a unique process affected by considerable number of factors (i.e., environmental and biological factors). These factors can influence the way microorganisms interact within compost environment. However, there are other factors that can affect the microbial colonization of finished compost directly or indirectly (Fracchia et al., 2006). These factors are: (a) source and composition of the initial substrates, (b) types of processing conditions, and (c) the quality of the finished compost. Source of feedstocks is an important factor to be considered before composting as different feedstock will produce different amounts of carbon (energy) and nutrients to the compost.

2.4. Importance of Carbon to Nitrogen Ratio

Microorganisms require energy and nutrients including, C, N, phosphorus (P), and potassium (K) in substantial amounts for reproduction, survival, cell wall maintenance, and for effective composting process (USDA, 2010). Typically, C serves the dual purpose of energy source for cellular respiration and as an element in the cell protoplasm (Walter, 2014). Nitrogen on the other hand, is important in the formation of proteins and for reproduction. The adequate C/N ratio range for optimum mixes of compost feedstocks is 25-30:1 (Guanzon and Holmer, 2003). Lower N will reduce the populations of microorganisms and slow down rate of bioconversion of organic wastes. On the other hand, excess N increases ammonia production, which volatilizes with a pungent smell and is lost to the environment. This can reduce microbial activities and the final quality of the compost. Many factors during the composting process determine the dynamics of the microbial

communities. Temperature is the major factor that determines the types of microorganisms, species diversity and the rate of metabolic activities in compost under aerobic conditions (Hassen et al., 2002). A large variety of mesophilic, thermotolerant and thermophilic aerobic microorganisms including bacteria, actinomycetes, yeasts and various other fungi have been extensively reported in composts and other self-heating organic materials (Hassen et al., 2002).

2.5. Identification of Plastic Degrading Microbes

Identification of microorganisms is the first step in establishing the microbial etiology of any disease or presence of any microorganism (Saroch, 2017). The process includes procedures and techniques used to correctly identify microorganism in a medium. As a result, identification of microorganism irrespective of the method requires knowledge of their morphological, biochemical, physiological and genetic characteristics (Saroch, 2017).

Conventional or traditional cultural methods for detecting microorganisms are based on the incorporation of the sample into a nutrient medium in which the microorganisms can multiply. This will also provide visual confirmation of their growth. Conventional methods are simple, easily adaptable, very practical and generally inexpensive (Saroch, 2017). Generally, conventional methods of identification rely on phenotypic identification and biochemical methods (Cloud et al., 2010). However, these methods of identification suffer from two major drawbacks i.e., firstly, they can be used only for organisms that can be cultivated in vitro; and secondly, some strains exhibit unique biochemical characteristics that do not fit into patterns that have been used as a characteristic of any known genus and species (Saroch, 2017).

2.6. Plastics Degrading Microorganisms

The ability of microorganisms to use polyethylene (plastic) as a carbon and energy source has only been recently studied, and the potential has been confirmed by many researchers (Table 2.1). Generally, the attachment of microorganisms to the surface of the plastics, followed by the colonization of the exposed surface, is the first stage of colonization leading to degradation (Tokiwa et al., 2009). Degradation of plastics by microorganisms is primarily achieved by hydrolytic enzyme activities where bonds in the polymer are broken releasing monomers and oligomers (Lucas et al., 2008). Bacteria and fungi are involved in the degradation of plastics (Gu et al., 2000). For instance, *Streptomyces* spp. and wood degrading fungi (e.g., *Piptoporus betulinus, Irpex lacteus* etc.) can attach to the surface of the polyethylene and produce extracellular enzymes, which lead to degradation of polyethylene (Pometto et al., 1992; Kim et al., 2005). Other studies showed that bacteria, such as *Pseudomonas, Streptococcus, Staphylococcus, Micrococcus, Moraxella, Brevibaccillus*, and *Rhodococcus* (Gilan et al., 2004; Hadad et al., 2005), and fungi, including *Aspergillus niger, A. glaucus, Saccharomonospora* spp. and *Actinomycetes* spp. were associated with plastic degradation (Swift, 1997; Raaman et al., 2012).

Furthermore, studies on biodegradation of several types of plastics such as HDPE, LDPE, PP and PS in soils revealed that some fungi and bacteria species are capable of degrading plastics into carbon and energy for cellular metabolism. For instance, Yamada-Onodera (2001) reported that the fungus, *Penicillium simplicissimum*, degraded HDPE up to molecular weight of 2800 g/mol. Thermophilic bacteria *Brevibaccillus borstelensis* and *Rhodococcus ruber* were also reported to assimilate LDPE as a carbon source (Gilan et al., 2004; Hadad et al., 2005). Soil inhabiting fungi (e.g., *A. niger, A. japonicas, A. terreus, A. flavus* and *Mucor* sp.) were also found to have the

potential to decompose synthetic plastics although the results were inconclusive (Raaman et al., 2012). Also, *Bacillus stearothermophilus* and *B. pumilus* were reported to degrade PBSA and poly (lactic acid) in soils, compost and activated sludge (Tomita et al., 2000).

2.7. Four Steps of Plastic Degradation by Microorganisms

Lucas et al. (2008) stated that there are four steps involved in the biodegradation of plastic:

1) Biodeterioration: this refers to the physical and chemical deterioration that result in superficial degradation of plastics by the activities of microbial communities and other bio – decomposer.

2) Biofragmentation: explained the catalytic activities that breaks down polymeric plastics into smaller units such as oligomers, dimers or monomers by various enzymes secreted by microorganisms e.g., Alkane hydroxylase, Lipases, Esterases, Protease, Laccase etc.

3) Assimilation: refers to the integration or assimilation of molecules transported into the cytoplasm of microbes during metabolism.

4) Mineralization: this is the last phase that explain how microorganisms completely excrete the oxidized metabolites i.e., CO₂, N₂, CH₄ and H₂O.

2.8. Plastic Degradation and Biodegradation Mechanism

Generally, commonly used plastics such as polyethylene do not naturally degrade in landfills, soil or water body due to their stable nature. As such, they tend to accumulate in the environment causing severe pollution (Yamada-Onodera et al., 2001; Tseki et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2007; Ray et al., 2007; Hemashenpagam et al., 2013; Ghosh et al., 2013; Restrepo-Flórez et al., 2014; Skariyachan et al., 2015). This property of plastics is perhaps unexpected as one of the primary

reasons for the popularity and widespread application of many plastic material is their exceptionally high stability and durability.

The degradation of plastics can be characterized by many factors such as abiotic or biotic, the type of plastics, type of organisms etc., (Sen and Raut, 2015). Abiotic degradation is a deterioration brought about by environmental agents such as temperature, pressure, light, ultraviolet irradiation while biotic degradation is caused by biological agents such as microorganisms. The effect of these factors on plastic is evident in the structural modification of the plastics leading to changes in its physical and chemical properties (Hakkarainen and Albertsson, 2004). It is important to note that although the degradation of the plastics is usually attributed to either biotic or abiotic factors in nature, it is typical that both act concurrently (Hakkarainen and Albertsson, 2004).

Plastic degradation can be further classified as follows according to the agent causing:

(a) Biodegradation - this is a natural process by which microorganism (bio – agents) breakdown plastics into small units in order to use the carbon and energy sources for growth and energy (Sharma et al., 2015, Sen and Raut, 2015). This process can occur through hydro-biodegradation and oxo-biodegradation (Bonhomme et al., 2003).

(b) Photo degradation - this is brought about by the action of sunlight (Photo). Photo degradation can result into an alteration in the physical and chemical structure of the plastic i.e., usually as a result of sunlight in outdoor exposure (Yousif and Haddad, 2013).

(c) Thermo-oxidative degradation – this is caused by slow oxidative breakdown at moderate temperatures.

(d) Thermodegradation – this is caused by the action of high temperatures.

(e) Hydrolysis – this is the reaction of plastic with water (Hakkarainen and Albertsson, 2004; Andrady, 2011).

Generally, natural degradation of plastics does not occur in isolation. It is a sequence of events starting with photo degradation to thermo-oxidative degradation. UV - light generated by the sun light also play a key role by providing the necessary energy required to incorporate oxygen atoms into the plastic (Andrady, 2011; Raquez et al., 2011). This cause plastics to become brittle and start to break into smaller unit that can be metabolised by microorganisms (Yamada-Onodera et al., 2001; Andrady, 2011). These microorganisms convert the carbon in the plastic to carbon dioxide (Yamada-Onodera et al., 2001; Andrady, 2011).

2.9. Metagenomics

The arrival of next-generation sequencing (NGS) or high throughput sequencing (HTS) has brought about great revolution into the field of microbial ecology and has taken environmental studies to another level (Oulas et al., 2015). The term metagenomics was first mentioned in 1998 by Handelsman et al. (1998). Metagenomics is the analysis of microbial genomes found within an environmental sample (Riesenfeld et al., 2004; Daniel, 2005; Thomas et al., 2012). Through metagenomics over 95% of microorganisms in the natural environment that cannot be cultured by traditional method have been identified (Bintrim et al., 1997; Rondon et al., 1999).

Metagenome sequencing helps us to understand how complex microbial communities are (i.e., microbial diversity) and how microbes interact within their ecosystem (Hayes et al., 2017; He et al., 2017). There are two type of metagenomics analysis namely: "full shotgun metagenomics", and "marker gene amplification metagenomics" (i.e., 16S or 18S rRNA genes) or "meta-genetics" (Handelsman, 2009; Hayes et al., 2017). The type of method to be used to analyze a dataset

depends on the goals of the study and the available funds. Marker gene amplification metagenomics is restricted to taxonomic composition of the bacterial/archaeal population of the sample whereas full shotgun metagenomics is more detailed and unrestricted, but it is costly (Hayes et al., 2017).

Amplicon based analysis using 16S rRNA and fungal internal transcribed spacer (ITS) gene sequences are commonly used to investigate complex bacterial and fungal communities in the environment (Turnbaugh et al., 2007). There are nine hypervariable regions (V1 – V9) within the bacterial 16S rRNA genes that define bacterial taxa (Chakravorty et al., 2007). The commonly sequenced regions are: V1 – V2, V1 – V3, V3 – V5, V1 – V9, V6 – V9 and V4. Region V6 – V9 happens to be best because it can distinguish the bacterial species than other sub – regions. Unlike 16S, fungal internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region is by far the most commonly sequenced region for queries of systematics and taxonomy ITS is divided into three sub - regions (the spacers ITS1, ITS2 and the 5.8S gene). The first two regions (ITS1 and ITS2) are species specific and show high rate of evolution (White et al., 1990).

The data generated from amplicon-based analysis sequencing requires the use of bioinformatic tools to be able to effectively interpret or derive a taxonomic overview of the microbial community studied (Plummer et al., 2015). There are various tools available to analyse or extract meaningful information from 16S rRNA and fungal ITS gene sequenced data. These include QIIME (Quantitative Insights into Microbial Ecology) (Caporaso et al., 2010), METAGENassist (Arndt et al., 2012) , mothur (Schloss et al., 2009), MG-RAST (Metagenomics - Rapid Annotation using Subsystems Technology) (Meyer et al., 2008), VAMPS (Huse et al., 2014), Genboree (Riehle et al., 2012), CloVR-16S (Angiuoli et al., 2011), EzTaxon (Kim et al., 2012), Pheonix2 (Soh et al., 2013), MEGAN (Mitra et al., 2011), SnoWMan (Stocker et al., 2010), the RDPipeline (Ribosomal

Database Project Pipeline) (Cole et al., 2014), Vegan (Oksanen et al., 2013), ade4 (Dray and Dufour, 2007), and ape (Paradis et al., 2004). Previous studies have shown that of all the various tools available for analysis of 16S rRNA and fungal ITS metagenomics datasets, QIIME seems to stand out as the "gold standard" (Nilakanta et al., 2014; Oulas et al., 2015).

2.9.1. QIIME - Quantitative Insights into Microbial Ecology

QIIME is a bioinformatics pipeline using the PyCogent toolkit (a software for microbiome) for analysis of microbial communities. It helps to interpret dataset from raw DNA data sequence and it has been used successfully to analyze and interpret sequence data from fungal, viral, bacterial, and archaeal communities (Caporaso et al., 2010; Kuczynski et al., 2012). It's can handle bioinformatics of large datasets, which includes de-multiplexing and quality filtering, operational taxonomic unit (OTU) picking, taxonomic assignment and quality graphics and statistics. An OTU is a cluster of closely related individual organisms grouped by DNA sequence similarity (usually 97% similarity) of a specific taxonomic marker gene, such as 16 rRNA gene or fungal ITS. The output of this pipeline is OTU biome table containing a list of identified OTU's, their taxonomic assignment and number of reads representing these OTU's in each sample. This OTU table can be used for downstream phylogenetic reconstruction, and diversity analyses and visualizations. QIIME has been applied to studies based on billions of sequences from tens of thousands of samples (Caporaso et al., 2010). Using QIIME to analyze data from microbial communities consists of typing a series of commands into a terminal window, and then viewing the graphical and textual output. Comeau et al. (2017) gave a comprehensive easy to use workflows or standard operating procedures (SOPs) for analyzing 16S/18S rRNA and metagenomic data using QIIME.

2.9.2. Measurement of Microbial Diversity

One of the major objectives of microbial ecology is to measure and understand the distribution of diversity across or within a community (Birtel et al., 2015). Microbial communities were used in the past to explain patterns of microbial diversity over a range of community (Birtel et al., 2015). The studies of biodiversity and ecosystem function of microbial communities are further confirmed to be a model system to explore how composition of species are formed (i.e., species richness and functional diversity) and abundance of microbial taxa can affect specific ecosystem functions and services. There are various ways to express species diversity than counting species numbers (Jurasinski et al., 2009). However, the first person to develop a terminology and concept for comparison of vegetation diversity was Whittaker (Whittaker, 1956; 1960). He categorised levels of species diversity as follows: (1) *alpha diversity*, the "richness in species of a particular stand or community;" (2) *beta diversity*, the "extent of change of community composition".

2.9.3. Alpha Diversity (α-diversity)

This is the measurement of species richness or species frequencies (number of taxa) within a signal microbial community (Jurasinski et al., 2008). The diversity within a microbial community can be assessed by using the total number of species (species richness), the relative abundances of the species (species evenness), or the combination of the two (Lozupone and Knight, 2008), Alpha diversity in any community is difficult to estimate from sample data because it is very sensitive to the number of samples collected. (Gotelli and Chaol, 2013). Some commonly used indices to describe alpha diversity include Chao 1, Simpson's index and Shannon index.

21

- i. *Chao 1*: measures the richness of species within a community. It can also be described as an estimator that provide the minimal number of OTUs that are present in a sample
- ii. *Simpson's index*: describes species evenness that is how equally abundant species are in an environment.
- iii. Shannon index: it measures the diversity in the environment and indicates species dominance



Figure 2.2. Species evenness for community 1 and 2. Each community consist of seven different microbial species.

- Microbes 1 and 5 are over represented in community 1, this represent lower species evenness
- Community 2 have all the seven microbes in equal proportion and this is referred to as higher species evenness.

2.9.4. Beta Diversity (β – diversity)

Beta diversity can be described to be the partitioning of biological diversity among various environments for instance, it can be used to describe number of species shared between two or more environmental locations (Whittaker, 1972; Lozupone, 2007). Beta diversity measures the abundance of species between two or more locations in reference to gain or loss in species. It can also be used to measure the dissimilarity between two communities or two samples.

2.9.5. Distance Metrics

Distance metrics are used for comparison of biological communities. They define a distance between each pair of communities in the set (beta-diversity). Many statistical methods have been developed to quantify beta-diversity, including Unique Fraction matrix (UniFrac) and Bray–Curtis distance metrics. UniFrac is a measurement of beta-diversity of any community using phylogenetic lineages (tree) of the taxa in each sample to test if the samples are significantly different (Lozupone et al., 2007; 2011). It can be used for 16S rRNA amplicon sequencing data, because it can produce phylogenetic information to obtain high taxonomic resolution. However, UniFrac cannot be applied to ITS amplicon sequencing data because fungal ITS region is not amenable to alignments across distinct fungal taxa as a matter of fact classification/characterization of fungi in the environment is a major area of concern (Goodrich et al., 2014)

Bray–Curtis diversity calculations are useful for analysis of amplicon sequence data, which cannot produce relabel phytogenic tree, such as fungal ITS amplicon sequencing. Ecologists normally uses Bray-Curtis dissimilarity to measure community assembly processes, species assemblages etc. (Ricotta and Podani, 2017). Bray-Curtis have many advantages which makes it a unique tool in ecological study such as, it is easy to compute, 'the natural analogy to multiple regression for multivariate responses, the nesting of solutions of different dimensionality, the convenient decomposition of variance into additive contributions by ordination dimensions, by cases and by variables, and easy-to-interpret 2 dimensional or 3–dimensional plot graphical displays' (Greenacre, 2017). Both Bray-Curtis and UniFrac matrices can be implemented using many microbial community sequence analysis pipelines such as QIIME (Caporaso et al., 2010) and mother (Schloss et al., 2009). They have a user-friendly web interface that can handle large data sets from high throughput sequencing (HTS).

2.9.6. Analysis of Variance Using Distance Matrices (ADONIS)

Adonis is a statistical test used to analyse and partition sums of squares using dissimilarities metrics such as Bray-Curtis and UniFrac (Anderson, 2001; McArdle and Anderson, 2001; Oksanen et al., 2017). Adonis is a "non-parametric" statistical method that can be used in microbial community sequence analysis pipelines such as QIIME to determine statistical significance of sample grouping. It can also be used to analysis the size effect (R²) that is the percentage of variation, as well as a p-value to determine the statistical significance (Caporaso et al., 2010).
2.9.7. Statistical Analysis of Taxonomic and Functional Profiles (STAMP)

STAMP is a statistical software package that gives detailed analysis of taxonomic and functional profiles (Parks et al., 2014). It is also being used to interpret processed data produced by QIIME (Caporaso et al., 2010).

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
1.	Low density polyethylene (LDPE)	Weight lost, surface corrosion and tensile strength	After 3 months of regular shaking the polyethylene discs were corroded on the surface and tensile strength decreased and max weight loss of about 12.5% was recorded.	Plastic dumping sites	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	<i>B. cerues</i> and <i>Psedomonas</i> sp.	Aswale and Ade (2008)
2.	Degradable plastic contained pro-oxidant and 6% starch	Weight loss, changes in tensile strength, percent elongation and molecular weight distribution	50% reduction in tensile strength	Lignocellulose degrading microorganism	The organisms used were known	S. viridosporus T7A, S. badius 252, and S. setonii 75Vi2 (bacteria) and Phanerochaete chrysosporium (fungus)	Lee et al., <i>(</i> 1991)
3.	Polyethylene bags and plastic cups	Weight loss	After one month of incubation in both bacterial and fungal isolates the maximum degradation by fungi (<i>Aspergillus niger</i>) and bacteria (<i>Streptococcus lactis</i>) was found as 12.3% and 12.5 %, respectively	 Medicinal Garden soil Sewage water soil. Energy Park Sludge Area soil. Agricultural soil. 	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	B1 (Pseudomonas), B2 (Bacillus subtilis), B3 (Staphylococcus aureus), B4 (Streptococcus lactis), B5(Proteus vulgaris), B6 (Micrococcus luteus), F1 (Aspergillus niger), F2 (Aspergillus nidulance), F3 (Aspergillus flavus), F4 (Aspergillus glaucus), F5 (Penicillium)	Priyanka and Achana (2011)
4.	Branched low- density (0.92 g cm ⁻³) polyethylene	Gravimetric and molecular weight loss, FTIR	11% (gravimetric) and 30% (molecular) weights loss was reported at 50oC after 30 days.	Soil	Molecular level (using 16S rDNA)	<i>Brevibaccillus borstelensis</i> strain 707	Hadad et al. (2005)

Table 2. 1. Summary of previous research findings on biodegradation of plastics in different environment and their results.

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
5.	Pure polyethylene (5% starch) and modified polyethylene films (8% starch) and polyethylene with pro- degradant additives (master batch in amount of 20%)	Changes in weight, tensile strength and morphology of polymer	For polyethylene blends in sea water very little microbial degradation was observed in winter. But in summer, the weight loss of polyethylene with the master batch additive after 20 months reached 26%	Baltic Sea water	The incubation of polyethylene samples took 20 months.	Not applicable	Rutkowska et al. (2002)
6.	LPDE in the powdered form	Sturm test where the degradation was attributed to the amount of carbon dioxide evolved and scanning electron microscope (SEM) analysis.	Maximum 4.16 g/L of CO_2 was released after degradation of the polythene	Sea water	Morphological keys	Aspergillus versicolor and Aspergillus sp.	Pramila and Ramesh (2011)
7.	LDPE films	Weight measurements, tensile strength testing, Fourier Transform infrared spectroscopy – Attenuated Total Reflectance (FTIR) -ATR, Gas Chromatography - Mass Spectrometry (GC-MS) analyses.	The highest level of polythene degradation (weight loss) out of the four bacteria was 20% by <i>Pseudomonas</i> <i>aeruoginosa</i> after 120 days		Not applicable	Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 (ATCC 15729), P. aeruginosa (ATCC 15692), P. putida (KT2440 ATCC 47054) and P. syringae (DC3000 ATCC 10862)	Kyaw et al. (2012)

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
8.	Linear low- density polyethylene torque blended with starch	FTIR spectroscopy, weight loss, SEM, Differential Scanning Calorimetry (DSC), Thermal Gravimetric Analysis (TGA)	The starch content in the blend was found directly proportional to the rate of degradation. Thus, the higher the content of starch, the higher the degree of degradation	Source of the microbes not specified but known cultures were used	Not applicable	Aspergillus niger, Penicilliurn funiculosum, Chaetomium globosum, Gliocladiurn virens and Pullularia pullulans	Gilan et al. (2004)
9.	LDPE and LLDPE	Chemiluminescence , ATR-FTIR and GC-product analysis	Polythene films 75- 85% (containing Fe stearate) and 31-67% (containing Ca stearate) at 45°C led to reduction in carbonyl index	Polythene films were scattered in agricultural vegetable field and after 30 days were used for the isolation of microbes	Molecular level (16S rRNA gene sequencing)	Bacillus cereus, B. megaterium, B. subtilis and Brevibacillus borstelensis	Abrusci et al. (2011)
10.	Branched low- density (0.92 g cm ⁻³) polyethylene with an average molecular weight of 191,000 g/mol	Weight loss, SEM analysis and formation of extracellular protein and polysaccharide in biofilm of <i>Rhodococcus ruber</i> strain C208 on polyethylene	7.5% of polythene weight loss after eight weeks	Not specified	Not specified	R. ruber (C208)	Sivan et al. (2006)
11.	Branched low- density (0.92 g cm ⁻³) polyethylene	Average weight loss, SEM, ATR and FTIR	8% of polyethylene degradation in 4 weeks	Soil with agricultural mulch	Molecular level (16S rDNA sequencing)	R. ruber C208	Chandra and Rustgi (1997)
12.	HDPE and LDPE	Mean weight	Nearly 5% of weight loss after a period of eight weeks	Soil	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	Bacillus, Micrococcus, Listeria and Vibrio	Kumar et al. (2007)

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
13.	Polyethylene bags	Weight loss	22.2% of polythene degradation per month was recorded at pH 4, room temperature with regular shaking	Polyethylene dumping site	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	Serretia marscence	Aswale and Ade (2009)
14.	Commercially environmentally degradable polythene	Epifluorescence microscopy, SEM and FTIR spectroscopy	After 243 days cross linking, and chain scission was observed at higher temperatures leading to reduction in molecular weight	American type culture collection	Known cultures were used	Rhodococus rhodocorous ATCC 29672, Cladosporium cladosporides ATCC 20251 and Nocardia steroids GK 911	Bonhomme et al. (2003)
15.	Extruded LDPE with 20-micron thickness	SEM and FT-IR	Organism/degrading the polyethylene layer and creating holes in it. Different extracellular enzymes were responsible for the degradation of the shredded polyethylene	Not specified	Known cultures were used	Staphylococcus epidermis	Chatterjee et al. (2010)
16.	Commercially available high- density polyethylene (HDPE)	Weight loss, crystallinity and FT-IR spectrum	After 30 days of incubation was nearly 12% (<i>Arthrobacter</i> sp.) and 15% (<i>Pseudomonas</i> sp.)	Partially decompose polyeyhylene sample with soil sample adhering.	Not specified	Arthrobacter and Pseudomonas sp.	Balasubramania n et al. (2010)
	Polythene carry bags	Weight loss	25% of weight was observed after 8 months with regular shaking	Landfills	Morphological keys	Aspergillus niger	Aswale and Ade (2011)

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	obial Method Microbes iden ee used		tified Reference	
17.	Polyethylene carry bags and plastics cups	Weight loss and reduction in tensile strength	In compost culture, highest percentage of weight loss (11.54%) was recorded in LDPE after 12 months while highest percent loss in tensile strength was reported with HDPE in the same time of incubation	Naturally buried polyethylene carry bags and cups in municipal composite	Morphological keys and biochemical tests were used	The predominant bacteria were Bacillus sp., Staphylococcus sp., Streptococuus sp., Diplococcus sp., Micrococcus sp., Pseudomonas sp. and Moraxella sp. The predominant fungi were Aspergillus niger, A. ornatus, A. nidulans, A. cremeus, A. flavus, A. candidus and A. glaucus	Reddy, (2008)	
18.	LDPE and BPE 10 (10% oxo- biodegradable additive)	Change in tensile strength, percent elongation, FTIR spectroscopy, contact angle and surface energy and SEM analyses	Pre-treated BPE10 after 3 months of incubation with <i>B. cereus</i> (C1) changes its tensile strength up to 17% and 17.4° reduction in contact angle.	Municipal compost yard	Morphological keys, biochemical tests and molecular markers	Bacillus cereus (C1)	Suresh et al. (2011)	
19.	Polyethylene bag wastes (pure water sachets)	Percentage of weight loss	After 8 weeks, only 1.2% weight loss was recorded when treated with 0.5 M HNO ₃ followed by slight change in the colour	Landfills	Not specified	Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Pseudomonas putida, Bacillus subtilis and Aspergillus niger	Nwachukwu et al. (2010)	
20	Disposable plastic films	Average weight loss changes in tensile strength and percent elongation	28.5% and 46.5% bacteria and fungi were used in the preliminary report of enzyme(s) responsible for degrading polythene after 10 days of heat treatment.	Nile River Delta	Morphological keys	Eight <i>Streptomyces</i> strains and two fungi, <i>Mucor</i> . <i>rouxii</i> NRRL 1835 and <i>Aspergillus flavus</i>	El-Shafei et al. (1998)	

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
21.	High- molecular- weight polyethylene	Changes in relative elongation and relative tensile strength (Strograph- R3) and polyethylene molecular weight distribution (Waters model 150-C)	MnP is the key enzyme in polyethylene degradation by lignin-degrading fungi	Not Specified	Not specified	Phanerochaete chrysosporium ME-446, Trametes versicolor IFO 7043, and IZU-15413	Iiyoshi et al. (1998)
22.	Degradable polyethylene	Percent weight loss and emission of CO ₂ gas chromatography (GC)	When <i>Penicillium</i> frequentans and Bacillus mycoides were used together Weight loss 7.2% (pre- heated at 70°C) and 6.7% (unheated) after 60 days	Soil contaminated with polyethylene bags	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	The most effective fungi and bacteria were <i>Penicillium frequentans</i> and <i>Bacillus mycoides</i>	Seneviratne et al. (2006)
24.	Low density polyethylene powder	Weight loss	Actinomycetes (Streptomyces KU8) leads to 46.2% weight loss of the polythene while bacteria (<i>Pseudomonas spp.</i>) and fungi (Aspergillus flavus) degraded only 37% and 20.6% after six months	Landfills	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	Streptomyces KU8, Streptomyces KU5, Streptomyces KU1, Streptomyces KU6, Pseudomonas sp., Bacillus sp., Staphylococcus sp., Aspergillus nidulans and A. flavus	Usha et al. (2011)
25.	Polythene carry bags	Weight loss, Thin Layer Chromatography (TLC), GC-MS and FTIR analyses	After eight months of regular shaking, 50% weight loss was recorded at room temperature with pH 4 with fungi (<i>Phanerochaete</i> <i>chrysosporium</i>) and 35% with bacteria (<i>Pseudomonas</i> <i>aeruginosa</i>)	Plastic dumping site	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	Serratia marcescens 724, Bacillus cereus, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Streptococus aureus B- 324, Micrococcus lylae B- 429, Phanerochaete chrysosporiu, Pleurotus ostretus, Aspergillus niger and Aspergillus glaucus	Aswale (2010)

No	Polymer used for the trial	Methods of degradation	Major findings	Microbial source	Method used	Microbes identified	Reference
26.	Natural polyethylene (6% vegetable starch) and synthetic polyethylene	Percentage weight loss	The highest weight loss of natural polythene (46%) and synthetic polythene (29%) was reported with <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. collected from sewage sludge dumping site	Soil	Morphological keys and biochemical tests	<i>Pseudomonas spp.</i> (P1, P2 and P3)	Nanda et al. (2010)
27.	Powdered LDPE	Differential scanning calorimetry (DSC), X-ray diffraction (XRD), Fourier Transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) and scanning electron microscopy (SEM)	After 31 months there were 5% reduction in crystallinity (<i>Aspergillus niger</i>), 11% decrease in crystalline thickness (<i>Pencillium</i> <i>pinophilum</i>), <i>P. pinophilum</i> incubated with and without ethanol showed a higher thermo – oxidized LDPE biodegradation efficiency than <i>A. niger</i> . Mineralization was also higher for <i>P.</i> <i>pinophilum</i> with the addition of ethanol	Not Specified	Not specified	Penicillium pinophilum and Aspergillus niger	Volke– Sepulveda et al. (2002)
28.	Polyethylene bags and plastic cups	weight loss	20.5% (<i>Psedumonas</i> sp.) 28.8% (<i>Aspergillus glaucus</i>) weight loss per month in shaker culture	Mangroves rhizosphere soil	Morphological keys were used	Streptococcus, Staphylococcus, Micrococcus (Gram +ve), Moraxella, and Pseudomonas (Gram –ve) and two species of fungi (Aspergillus glaucus and A. niger)	Kathiresan, (2003)

Source: Sangale et al., (2012) (Modified)

CHAPTER 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1. Site Description

Samples were collected in August and September 2016 from four different composting facilities in Nova Scotia, Canada. namely: 1) Colchester Composting Facility (Balefill), Kemptown; 2) Valley – Northridge Farms, Aylesford; 3) Fundy Compost Inc., Brookfield and 4) Guysborough Composting Facility, Boylston. The description of the sites with various sources of feedstock and types of processing at each compost facilities are shown in the table below (Table 3.1).

Generally, the sample piles in all the facilities are mixture of different substances such as rocks, plastics of several types, municipal wastes etc.

Name of facility	Coordinate	Age of pile, years	Source of feedstock	Bulking material
Balefill, Colchester Composting Facility, Kemptown	45°27'24.6"N 63°06'20.1"W	2	Colchester county	Wood chips during winter season
Fundy, Fundy Compost Inc., Brookfield	45°15'01.5"N 63°20'46.9"W	10	Halifax, East Hants regional municipality	Wood shaving/woodchips and woods (major source)
Northridge, Valley – Northridge Farms, Aylesford	45°03'20.9"N 64°50'27.6"W	2	Kings, Queens and Annapolis counties	Hays and straw during winter season
Guysborough, Guysborough Composting Facility, Boylston	45°29'33.7"N 61°32'15.2"W	3	Antigonish, Port Hawksbury and Guysborough counties	Hays and straw during winter season

Table 3. 1. Description of compost facility	ies.
---	------

3.2. Collection of compost and plastic samples

Five (5) different compost associated with partially decomposed LDPE were randomly collected from compost piles per location (n = 20). In addition, 500 g of bulk compost samples within 10cm radius around the sampled partially decomposed plastic films were also collected at each location using sterile hand auger. The plastic and compost samples were kept in labeled sterile plastic bags and immediately placed in a cooling box with icepacks before transporting them to the laboratory. The samples were then processed within 24 hrs.

3.3. Preparation of Compost Samples

Approximately 10 g of the compost samples were sieved using a 2-mm sieve and kept at -80°C for further analysis at the Faculty of Agriculture's Molecular Microbiology laboratory, Dalhousie University. DNA was isolated from 0.25 g of the sieved compost.

3.4. Preparation of Plastic Samples

Five (5) g of compost associated with partially decomposed plastics was placed into a conical flask and 150 ml of sterile 10% glycerol was added before placing on a shaker for 15 min. The mixture was sonicated for 15 min before removing the plastics, which was again placed in another flask, and the process was repeated. The solution from two cleaning steps was combined and centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 30 min and the supernatant was decanted. The plastic pellets formed were transferred into 1.5 ml Eppendorf tubes and centrifuged again at 8,000 rpm for 10 mins. The supernatant was discarded, and the sample was stored at -80°C until processing for DNA isolation.

3.5. Compost Analysis

Compost samples were stored in a cooler during transportation from the sample site and they were stored at -20°C in the laboratory before analysis. The compost nutrients analysis was done at the Nova Scotia Agricultural Laboratory Services (Harlow institute) Truro for standard bulk compost analysis including Mehlich III mineral nutrient concentrations (Mehlich, 1984). Mineral nutrients concentrations were determined using Mehlich III solution (0.2 M acetic acid (CH₃COOH) + 0.25 M ammonium nitrate (NH₄NO₃) + 0.015 M ammonium fluoride (NH₄F) + 0.013 M nitric acid (HNO₃) + 0.001 M ethylene diamine tetra - acetic acid (EDTA) according to Mehlich (1984). Air dried bulk compost samples (10 g) were weighed into 50 mL test tubes and 25 mL of Mehlich III extracting solution added and samples shaken for 5 min using a reciprocating shaker. The solutions were filtered through Whatman #42 filter paper and the resulting filtrate used to determine the mineral nutrients concentration. The percentage carbon, nitrogen, and C/N were analyzed using VarioMAX CN Elementar Americas Inc. New York, 11779, USA.

3.6. DNA Extraction and Sequencing

DNA extraction was carried out using the PowerSoil DNA Isolation Kit (MO BIO Laboratories, Carlsbad, CA, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. DNA quality and concentration were measured using a BioTekSynergy H1 microplate reader (BioTek instrument, Inc, Vermont, USA). Five microlitres of each isolated DNA sample were sent to the Dalhousie University CGEB-IMR (http://cge.b-imr.ca/) for V6-V8 16S rRNA gene and fungal ITS gene library preparation and sequencing. Samples were multiplexed using a dual-indexing approach and sequenced using an Illumina MiSeq with paired-end 300+300 bp reads. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR), primers and Illumina sequencing details were as described by Comeau et al. (2017).

3.7. Sequencing Data Processing

Microbiome Helper Standard operating procedure as described by Comeau et al. (2017) was used to process and analyse the sequencing data. Overlapping paired-end reads were stitched together using PEAR (v0.9.6; (Zhang et al., 2014)). The 16S and fungal ITS reads were successfully stitched at 94.8% and 68.9%, respectively. FASTX-Toolkit (v0.0.14; Gordon, 2009) was later ran to filter out reads that did not have at least 90% of nucleotides (nt) with a quality score greater than 30. In addition, reads shorter than 400 bp that did not contain matching 3'and 5' sequences were filtered out to the appropriate forward and reverse primers using BBMap v35.85 (Bushnell, 2014). Lastly, we ran USEARCH v6.1 (Edgar et al., 2011)) to screen out chimeric reads using the options mindiv=1.5 and minh=0.2.

3.8. OTU Picking and Statistical Analyses

Following the filtering steps in section 3.7 above, we ran open-reference OTU picking using QIIME wrapper scripts (Caporaso et al., 2010). Specifically, SortMeRNA (v2.0-dev; (Kopylova et al., 2012)) was used for the reference OTU picking steps with sortmerna_coverage=0.8 and sumaclust v1.0.00 (Mercier et al., 2013) for the *de novo* OTU picking steps, with 10% of the failures sub-sampled. OTUs that contained fewer than 0.1% of the total sequences were filtered out in order to compensate for MiSeq run-to-run bleed-through (Comeau et al., 2017). Alpha-diversity (Chao1 and richness) and beta diversity i.e., weighted Unifrac distance (Lozupone et al., 2011) and Bray-Curtis matrices (Bray and Cutis, 1957) using QIIME were then generated (Caporaso et al., 2010). Spearman and Tukey's pairwise tests were carried out using Past3 package (Hammer et al., 2001). Adonis tests (999 permutations) were run in QIIME to calculate how sample grouping by sample types or location were related to microbial community structure. These

tests are a measure of how much variation in community structure is explained by the variable of interest (Comeau et al., 2017). Analyses of taxonomic profiles were performed using the STAMP software package (Parks et al., 2014), while analysis of statistical significance (α -level = 0.05) of sample grouping for the samples was done using QIIME (Caporaso et al., 2010). Spearman's rank correlation analysis for alpha-diversity and mean compost nutrient properties were carried out using Minitab v. 18.1 software (Minitab Inc., PA, USA).

3.9. Preparation of LDPE Powder for Media

The procedure described by Pramila and Ramesh (2011) was used to prepare LDPE powder for the test media but it was not successful as it was not possible to get desirable result following the procedures outlined by them. Hence, an already prepared medium density polyethylene (MDPE) was purchased from Aldrich Canada.

3.10. Media Modification for Plastic Degrading Microbes

A preliminary study to develop media to grow plastic degrading microorganisms was carried out but it was not concluded due to several challenges among which are: lack of MDPE powder in large quantity and time constraints. Meanwhile the following media was developed for plastic degrading microorganisms:

- a) Minimal media (MDPE) for fungi (1 L): 10.0 g of sucrose, 0.5 g of NH₄Cl, 15.0 g of agar,
 970 ml of water, 1.0 ml of thiamine (2 mg/ml), 1.0 ml of biotin (0.2 mg/min 100% EtOH).
- b) Minimal media (special fungi) sucrose (1 L): 200 mg of MDPE powder, 15 g of agar, 200 mg of sucrose, 1.0 g of (NH₄)₂SO₄, 0.1 g of NaCl, 970 ml of water.

c) Minimal media (special bacterial) (1L): 10 g of MDPE powder, 0.5 g of NH₄Cl, 15.0 g of Agar, 970 ml of water, 1.0 ml of Thiamine (2 mg/ml), 1.0 ml of Biotin (0.2 mg/min 100% EtOH).

d) Minimal sucrose salts I: 20 g of K₂HPO₄, 160 g of K₂HPO₄, 20 g of MgSO₄, then autoclave. All the mixture was autoclaved for 126 mins before cooling to 55°C then 10.0 ml of salt I and II were added. Minimal sucrose salts I: 2 g of CaCl₂2H₂O, 1 g of FeSO₄.7H₂O. Minimal sucrose salts II: 5 g of Na₂M₀O₄.2H₂O, 5 g of Na₂WO₄2H₂O, 5 g of MnSO₄.

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS

4.1. DNA Isolation and Analysis

DNA was isolated, as previously described and sequenced to generate qualitative and quantitative data. After the initial analysis (sequencing) seven samples (Balefill plastic 1, Balefill plastic 3, Fundy compost 1, Fundy compost 2, Fundy compost 4, Fundy compost 5, and Guysborough compost 1) had low number of reads and therefore, their DNA were re-isolated and re-sequenced. The quantification and qualification of DNA isolated from Bulk compost and plastic-associated with compost samples were measured by BioTek Synergy H1 microplate reader (BioTek instruments, Inc. Vermont, USA) the results are presented in Appendices 3 and 4.

4.2. Composition of Microbial Communities Across the Four Locations

The data analysis was conducted as stated in Chapter 3 using the standard operating procedure of the CGEB-IMR as outlined in the Microbiome Helper package (QIIME) as described by Comeau et al. (2017). The detailed protocol for sequence data analysis is presented in Appendix 1 (16S rRNA analysis) and Appendix 2 (ITS analysis). The second round of sequence data for the seven re-sequenced samples were combined with data from the first sequencing run using the underlined command to combine the old data with the new data. The blue colour represents each of the old files i.e., BP1, BP3, FC5, FC1, GC1, FC4 and FC2 and the red colour means Redo files. The green colour represents the new raw data

 $cat\ raw_data/file.fastq.gz\ EsanRedosITS/file.fastq.gz > raw_data_new/merged_.fastq.gz$

4.3. Bacterial Communities

A total of 838,769 high-quality 16S rRNA sequences were obtained across the 40 samples of compost. The samples were normalized to a depth of 5,545 reads (i.e., the depth of the smallest reads). After sample normalization, these reads were distributed among 4,391 OTUs at 97% identity and it was later repressed to 593 taxa at the taxonomic class level. The predominant phyla were *Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteria*, which ranged from 7 to 17% of all the samples. The top 15 most abundant bacterial taxa found from this study at the class level included *Alphaproteobacteria* (17%), *Gammaproteobacteria* (16%), *Cytophagia* (12%), *Saprospirae* (10%), *Actinobacteria* (7%), *Flavobacteriia* (7%), *Deltaproteobacteria* (5%), *Betaproteobacteria* (5%), *Sphingobacteriia* (4%), *Bacilli* (2%), *Anaerolineae* (1%), *Acidobacteria-6* (1%), *Chloracidobacteria* (1%), *Gemmatimonadetes* (0.90%) and *Gemm-5* (0.70%) (Figure 4.1). The sum of the sequences belonging to these classes accounted for more than 90% of bacterial classes identified in the present study (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1. Relative abundances of major bacterial16S rRNA microbial taxa identified in bulk compost samples from the four different locations.

4.4. Fungi Community

A total of 825,446 high-quality ITS reads were obtained from 40 samples (data not presented due to large size). The reads were normalized to the depth of 776 reads (i.e., the depth of the smallest reads). After normalization, these reads were distributed among 653 fungal OTUs at 97%. These OTUs comprised of 198 fungal taxa grouped at the class level. The most relatively abundant fungal phylum is *Ascomycota*, representing 99% of all the identified fungal OTUs. The top 15 most abundant fungal taxa at class level representing approximately 91% of all the identified fungi were *Sordariomycetes* (23%), *Agaricomycetes* (22%), *Ascomycota*_unclassified (16%), *Pezizomycetes* (13%), *Dothideomycetes* (5%), *Eurotiomycetes* (5%), *Leotiomycetes* (4%), *Microbotryomycetes* (2%) while *Lecanoromycetes*, *Orbiliomycetes*, *Pezizomycotina cls Incertae sedis*,

Saccharomycetes, Taphrinomycetes, Cystobasidiomycetes, Exobasidiomycetes represented >1% (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. Relative abundances of major fungal ITS microbial taxa identified in bulk compost samples from the four different locations.

4.5. Beta-Diversity of Soil Microbial Communities

Principal Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) was used to visualize the diversity of the microbial communities. Figures 4.3a and 4.3b show the visual variations in microbial populations across different compost facilities (locations – Guysborough, Northridge, Balefill and Fundy; Figure 4.3a and 4.3b). Figure 4.3a show the clear visual separation as the colored ring indicates different location while figure 4.3b reveal the visual variation from the three principal coordinate point.

Also, Figures 4.4a and 4.4b represent visual variations due to age of the compost piles (i.e., 2, 3 and 10 years; Figures 4.4a and 4.4b).



Figure 4.3a. Principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) of microbial communities: a) bacterial and b) fungi based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity ecological distances for location. Each point represents different sample per location where the colored ring indicates different location.



Figure 4.3b. Principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) of microbial communities: a) bacterial and b) fungi based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity ecological distances for location. Each point represents different sample per location.



Figure 4.4a. Principal Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) of microbial communities based on a) fungal ITS and b) bacterial 16S rRNA Bray-Curtis dissimilarity ecological distances. Each point represents different age of piles and the colors indicate the different sampling niches.



Figure 4.5b. Principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) of microbial communities: a) bacterial and b) fungi based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity ecological distances for location. Each point represents different age of piles and the colors indicate the different sampling niches.

The data points in the PCoA plot represent the different replicated samples per location (Figure 4.3a, 4.3b, 4.4a and 4.4b). The differences within compost facilities (locations) were determined by the distance between data set clusters on the PCoA plot (Figure 4.3a and 4.3b) while the differences in age of compost pile were determined by distance between data set clusters on the PCoA plot (Figure 4.4a and 4.4b). However, Figure 4.3a and 4.4a revealed some distinct visual variations compare to figure 4.3b and 4.4b as each color and ring indicate the different sampling niches. The ITS sequencing data analysis could not produce a phytogenic tree file, a tool that is available in UniFrac dissimilarity analysis for 16S rRNA data. Therefore, the ecological dissimilarity analysis was carried out using Bray-Curtis ecological distance for both 16S rRNA and ITS analysis. This allowed a direct comparison of ecological distances between bacterial and fungal communities. The command (Appendix 5) was used to build Bray-Curtis dissimilarity ecological distance based on diversity analysis for 16S rRNA and ITS sequencing data. The Bray-Curtis ecological distance analysis revealed that variations in microbial (bacteria and fungi) populations were influenced by locations (i.e., different compost facilities) (Figure 4.3a and 4.3b) and age of the pile (Figure 4.4a and 4.4b) not by the association with plastics (sample type i.e., bulk compost and partially decompose plastic). There were no visual variations observed in both bacterial and fungal communities across sample types (bulk versus plastic associated compost, data not shown).

The analysis of strength and statistical significance of sample groupings referred to as Adonis test (Table 4.1) was carried out as described in Appendices 6 and 7. Adonis test based on Bray-Curtis beta-diversity distances indicated that grouping by location was significant for bacterial ($R^2 = 0.26$ P < 0.001) and fungal ($R^2 = 0.27$, P < 0.001) microbial communities (Table 4.1). Grouping by age of the piles also showed a significant effect for bacterial ($R^2 = 0.11$, P < 0.001) and fungal ($R^2 = 0.27$, P < 0.001)

0.09, P < 0.001; Figure 4.3 and 4.4; Table 4.1) communities. However, grouping by sample type was not significant for bacterial ($R^2 = 0.03$, P > 0.05) and fungal ($R^2 = 0.03$, P > 0.05) populations (Table 4.1). Also, a significant (P < 0.05) effect was observed in grouping of bacterial communities by location and age of pile, but not by sample type. Similar effect of grouping by age and location was detected by Adonis test based on Weighted UniFrac beta-diversity distances (Table 4.1).

	168 rRN	Fungal ITS	
Grouping (subset) ^a	Weighted UniFrac (R ²)	Bray–Curtis (R ²)	Bray–Curtis (R ²)
Location	0.26***	0.26***	0.28***
Age of pile	0.086**	0.11***	0.09***
Sample type ^b	0.03, P > 0.19	0.03, P > 0.41	0.03, P > 0.30
Sample type (Guysborough) ^c	0.03, P > 0.18	0.02, P > 0.39	0.03, P > 0.30
Sample type (Northridge)	0.03, P > 0.19	0.03, P > 0.41	0.03, P > 0.31
Sample type (Balefill)	0.03, P > 0.17	0.03, P > 0.43	0.03, P > 0.19
Sample type (Fundy)	0.03, P > 0.18	0.03, P > 0.43	0.03, P > 0.33

Table 4. 1 Variations in sample groupings as explained by weighted UniFrac and Bray-Curtis betadiversity.

^a Weighted UniFrac and Bray-Curtis beta-diversity distances were calculated for each subset of samples. Adonis tests were used to assess whether beta-diversity is related to sample groupings, 999 permutations, R^2 , *P < 0.05; **P < 0.01, and ***P < 0.001.

^b Bulk compost vs. plastic-associated microbial communities from all locations combined.

^c Bulk compost vs. plastic-associated microbial communities from individual locations.

Adonis test was also performed to check whether there was a significant difference between the samples type with each location. The command lines for this analysis it shown in Appendix 8 (Table 4.1). The data showed that grouping by sample type was not significant (P>0.05).

4.6. Differences in Microbial Structure Across Compost Facilities (Locations)

There were visual differences in relative abundances of several bacterial and fungal taxa detected within different compost locations (Figures 4.5a and 4.5b).



Figure 4.5a. Relative abundances of bacteria taxa identified in the study following analysis of bulk compost samples from the four different locations.



Figure 4.5b. Relative abundances of fungi taxa identified in the study following analysis of bulk compost samples from the four different locations.

The differences between the structures of microbial communities from each location were further analysed using statistical analysis of metagenomics profiles (STAMP) (Figures 4.6 and 4.7). The results showed that 6 out of 15 of the most abundant bacterial classes i.e., *Alpha- and Beta-proteobacteeria, Chloracidobacteria, Cytophagia, Gemmatimonadetes* and *Spingobacteria*, were significantly (P<0.01) different in their relative abundances between some of the compost facilities

(Figure 4.6). A higher abundance of *Betaproteobacteria* was detected in Fundy compost facility compared to Northridge, Guysborough and Balefill compost facilities, and relatively less *Chloracidobacteria* was detected in composts from the Guysborough facility compared to the Fundy, Northridge and Balefill compost facilities (Figure 4.6). The abundance of *Alphaproteobacteria* was also higher in Fundy compost facility compared to Guysborough and Balefill compost facilities. Additionally, the relative abundance of *Gemmatimonadetes* was higher in Fundy and Balefill compost facilities, compared to Northridge and Guysborough compost facilities (Figure 4.6). Also, the abundance of *Sphingobacteria* was higher in Guysborough composting facility compare to Fundy and Northridge facilities (Figure 4.6). However, the Northridge composting facility had relative abundance of *Cytophagia* compared to the Fundy composting site (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6. Bacterial taxa that were significantly overrepresented in comparison between composting facilities. Only the 15 most abundant bacterial groups were considered. Corrected P-values (q-values) were calculated based on Benjamini-Hochberg FDR multiple test correction. Features with (Welch's *t*-test) q value <0.01 were considered significant and were thus retained.

On the other hand, the relative abundances of only 2 out of 15 abundant fungal classes i.e., *Agaricomycetes* and *Mortierellomycotina cls Incertae sedi* differed between compost facilities (Figure 4.7). The relative abundance of *Agaricomycetes* was significantly (P<0.01) higher in the compost collected from Fundy compost facility compared to the other locations (compost facilities), while the Northridge compost facility had relatively more *Mortierellomycotina cls Incertae sedi* compared to Guysborough and Balefill (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7. Fungal taxa that were significantly overrepresented in comparison between composting facilities. Only the 15 most abundant fungi groups were considered. Corrected P-values (q-values) were calculated based on Benjamini-Hochberg FDR multiple test correction. Features with (Welch's *t*-test) q value <0.01 were considered significant and were thus retained.

4.7. Microbial Alpha–Diversity

Bacterial alpha-diversity was also affected by location. Bacterial Chao1 richness, Shannon diversity and Simpson evenness were significantly (P<0.05) higher at the Fundy compost site compared to the Northridge, Balefill and Guysborough (Figure 4.8; panels on left column). On the other hand, there were no significant (P>0.05) differences in fungal communities' Chao1 richness,

Shannon diversity and Simpson evenness across all the locations (Figure 4.8; panels on right column). However, there was a consistent trend of small reductions in fungal communities from Balefill > Fundy > Northridge > Guysborough.







Shannon diversity, 16SrRNA

Chao1 richness, Fungal ITS

A



Shannon diversity, fungal ITS



Figure 4.8. Estimated total species richness (Chao1), relative abundance (Shannon) and evenness (Simpson evenness). For each variable, data followed by different letters are significantly (P <

4.8. Compost Chemical Characteristics

0.05) different according to Turkey's pairwise test. N = 40

Compost chemical analyses were conducted to provide information about the chemical properties of the various materials used in this study and how these chemical characteristics might affect the microbial structure and diversity. Data from mineral nutrients analyses indicated that bacterial and fungi communities differed in their structures within facilities, which might be linked to differences in compost chemical properties (Table 4.2). Balefill and Fundy facilities were significantly (P<0.05) lower in pH compared to Northridge and Guysborough. Also, significantly higher nitrogen and percentage carbon was recorded at Guysborough compare to the other compost facilities. Northridge, Guysborough and Balefill had significantly higher amount of phosphorus compared to Fundy compost. There was no significant difference in C/N in compost from all the

four compost facilities, but Fundy had the highest value. However, Northridge had higher amount of phosphorus. Aluminium and iron were significantly higher in Fundy compost facility compared to the other facilities. Cation exchange capacity (CEC) was significantly higher in Northridge compared to the other compost facilities (Table 4.2).

Soil parameters	Compost facilities					
	Northridge	Guysborough	Balefill	Fundy		
*Nitrogen (%)	1.78 ^B	3.46 ^A	1.52 ^B	1.64 ^B		
pH (pH Units)	7.68 ^A	7.42 ^{AB}	6.94 ^B	7.13B ^B		
*Carbon (%)	18.02 ^B	26.20 ^A	15.87 ^B	19.66 ^B		
*C/N	8.53 ^A	7.62 ^A	8.95 ^A	9.59 ^A		
P2O5 (kg/ha)	3050 ^A	2557 ^{AB}	3231 ^A	2143 ^B		
K ₂ O (kg/ha)	2831 ^{AB}	4439 ^A	2378 ^{AB}	2519 ^B		
Calcium (kg/ha)	16431 ^A	11179 ^B	10884 ^B	8180 ^C		
Magnesium (kg/ha)	1408.5 ^A	1111.2 ^{BC}	1386 ^{AB}	936.4 [°]		
Sodium (kg/ha)	1238 ^A	1848 ^A	479 ^A	851 ^A		
Sulfur (kg/ha)	143 ^B	176.2 ^B	420.3 ^A	165.4 ^B		
Aluminum (ppm)	66.8 ^B	82.2 ^B	109 ^B	222.0 ^A		
Boron (ppm)	3.38 ^A	3.05 ^{AB}	2.29 ^B	2.59 ^{AB}		
Copper (ppm)	2.49 ^A	1.68 ^A	2.23 ^A	2.49 ^A		
Iron (ppm)	173.5 ^{BC}	150.0 ^C	229.7 ^{AB}	253.6 ^A		
Manganese (ppm)	59.5 ^B	47.6 ^B	155 ^A	44.2 ^B		
Zinc (ppm)	24.73 ^A	36.84 ^A	41.21 ^A	27.36 ^A		
CEC ^a (meq/100 g)	52.7 ^A	41.1 ^B	33.4 ^{BC}	29.42 [°]		

Table 4. 2. Mean compost chemical contents from the four compost facilities.

Mean in columns followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to Tukey's test (P < 0.05). Uppercase letters indicate significant differences between each parameter. ^a Cation exchange capacity

* were analyzed using VarioMAX CN Elementar Americas. N = 40

4.9. Correlation between Bacterial and Fungal Alpha-Diversity and Chemical Compost

Factors

Spearman's rank correlation analysis was used to explore the relationship between compost chemical factors and microbial alpha-diversity. Fungi richness was negatively correlated with nitrogen and aluminium, while diversity was correlated only with carbon. However, bacteria richness was strongly and positively correlated with aluminium, while it was moderately and positively correlated with iron. Bacterial diversity was negatively correlated with phosphorus, calcium and cation exchange capacity while it was strongly and positively correlated with aluminium and iron. Bacterial evenness was negatively correlated with phosphorus, calcium, magnesium and manganese. In addition, bacteria evenness was moderately and positively correlated with C/N (Tables 4.3).

	Chaol r	ichness	Shannon diversity		Simpson evenness	
Microbial type	16S	ITS	16S	ITS	16S	ITS
pH	-0.23	-0.18	-0.30	0.11	0.14	0.08
Nitrogen	-0.39	-0.50*	-0.32	-0.80	-0.32	-0.4
^a Carbon	-0.20	-0.2	-0.20	-0.48*	0.60	-0.20
C/N	0.80	0.80	0.80	-0.60	0.51*	0.00
P_2O_5	-0.186	-0.07	-0.473*	-0.11	-0.745***	-0.01
K ₂ O	-0.54	-0.50	-0.33	-0.37	0.12	0.10
Calcium	-0.22	-0.04	-0.53*	-0.19	-0.63**	-0.03
Magnesium	-0.10	0.16	-0.35	0.16	-0.61**	0.06
Sodium	-0.44	-0.36	-0.31	-0.30	0.14	0.04
Sulfur	-0.44	-0.47*	-0.33	-0.20	-0.38	0.10
Aluminum	0.76***	0.51*	0.77***	0.38	0.36	-0.12
Boron	-0.20	-0.10	0.16	-0.17	0.05	0.05
Copper	0.37	0.42	0.12	0.35	-0.18	0.03
Iron	0.55**	0.14	0.63**	0.07	0.16	-0.17
Manganese	-0.32	0.05	-0.43	0.41	-0.53*	0.27
Zinc	0.17	0.26	0.00	0.49	-0.37	0.27
^b CEC	-0.26	-0.22	-0.52*	-0.34	-0.45	-0.16

Table 4.3. Spearman's rank correlation analysis showing the association between soil and chemical factors, bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity.

Significance levels are shown at ***p<0.05**, ****p<0.01**, and *****p<0.001**. ^aCarbon-nitrogen ratio ^bCation-exchange capacity. N = 40

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

5.1. Compost Microbial Community

Compost is well-known to be a microcosm of large diverse populations of microorganisms most of which help in the decomposition of organic and inorganic materials (Koschinsky et al., 1999; Antunes et al., 2016; Friend and Smith, 2017). These microorganisms, their co-existence and the ways they interact during various stages of organic matter degradation helps to understand the roles played by different microorganisms during the composting process (Ryckeboer et al., 2003).

This study was carried out to assess the diversity and structure of microbial (bacterial and fungal) communities in municipally derived organics composts contaminated with plastics. We evaluated the effect of the presence of plastics on the structure of microbial community. Our initial hypothesis was that the presence of plastics within the compost samples would have a significant effect on the diversity and structure of microbial communities across four compost facilities in Nova Scotia, Canada. Also, it has been previously reported that environmental niches such as biochars or plant rhizosphere exert selective pressure and species sorting effects that influence microbial community structure and the enrichment of individual microbial taxa (Morrison-Whittle and Goddard 2015; Noyce et al. 2016; Yurgel et al., 2017; Yurgel et al., 2018). However, the results of the present study showed that there were no significant effects on the microbial diversity and structure in compost contaminated with plastics across all the compost facilities. The microbial abundance reported in the present study is only relative and not absolute, which is a major setback for most 16S and fungal 18S/ITS microbiome studies (Yurgel et al., 2017; 2018).
5.2. Bacterial and Fungal Classes Identified in the Study

Previous studies revealed that bacterial communities are the most abundant microbial population in compost (Rawat, 2004; Rawat and Johri, 2013; Antunes et al., 2016). Bacteria are present throughout the composting process and account for approximately 90% of all the microorganisms in compost. Further study (Gupta, 2000; Pereira et al., 2006) confirmed that phylum *Proteobacteria* was the dominant and the most diverse phylum among prokaryotes found in forest soils and compost. It is not a surprise that *Proteobacteria* are reported to be abundant throughout the composting process phases, with various classes being enhanced at each composting stage. This include *Gammaproteobacteria* in the initial stage (mesophilic phase), *Betaproteobacteria* at the thermophilic phase, and *Alphaproteobacteria* during maturation (Partanen et al., 2010; Neher et al., 2013; Huhu et al., 2017). Our study also revealed that *Proteobacteria* was the most abundant phylum recorded at all the four separate compost facilities. This is consistent with the findings reported in the literature where *Proteobacteria* was reported to be abundant in the deep terrestrial biosphere Itavaara et al. (2016) and in forest soil Pereira et al. (2006).

In addition, we found that two other bacterial phyla, *Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteria*, were dominant across all four composting facilities evaluated in the present study. These bacterial taxa were previously reported to be dominant in a number of environmental niches including soils (Yamamoto et al., 2009; Yurgel et al., 2017), plant rhizosphere (Fierer et al., 2009; Shi et al., 2015; Foulon et al., 2016), various stages of composting (Neher et al., 2013; Blomström et al., 2016), and vermicompost (Bulgarelli et al., 2013). Also, *Actinobacteria* are among the most important litter decomposers in soils, and this have been confirmed in a wide variety of environments as well (Niva et al., 2006; Kopecky et al., 2011).

In addition to bacteria, fungi are an important part of the soil microbial communities. Using several molecular techniques and conventional methods, it was shown that fungi are the most dominant group of the eukaryotes in several ecosystems (Abed et al., 2013; Peay et al., 2013; Acosta-Martínez et al., 2014; Al-Sadi et al., 2015; Van Geel et al., 2015; Kazeeroni and Al-Sadi, 2016). *Ascomycota* and *Basidiomycota* were reported to be the dominant phyla in soils (Lim et al., 2010; Orgiazzi et al., 2012; Wubet et al., 2012). These phyla were found to be dominant in compost obtained from all the compost facilities evaluated in this study. Similar to the present findings, several researchers also reported that *Ascomycota* was the largest and widespread phylum of fungi in compost including compost obtained from cattle manure (Neher et al., 2013; Kazeeroni and Al-Sadi, 2016; Huhe et al., 2017) as well as in soils (Noyce et al., 2016; Zhou et al., 2017; Yurgel et al., 2017).

5.3. Link between Compost Facilities (Location) and Microbial Communities Structure

In the present study, we used Adonis test, PCoA, alpha-, and beta- diversity and STAMP analyses to show that there were differences in the microbial diversity and structure across all the compost facilities. These differences in microbial communities' structure can be influenced by a number of abiotic and biotic environmental factors. For example, the diversity and structure of microbial communities in compost can be affected by compost pile age, compost recipe (feedstock), composting methods and environmental factors (Neher et al., 2014; Tarlera et al., 2008).

5.4. Effect of Feedstock on Microbial Communities' Structure

Compost recipes or feedstock is an important ingredient that helps to organize and influence microbial communities in compost (Neher et al., 2013). Feedstock varies from one compost facility

to the other. They are mainly sources of carbon and nitrogen for microorganism's energy and growth. For example, carbon sources include straw, paper, woodchips and tree bark, while nitrogen sources include manure, sewage and municipal solid waste. Usually the types of microbial communities found in compost were determined by the feedstock or source material (Neher et al., 2013). For instance, the phylum *Ascomycota* (classes - *Sordariomycetes* and *Agaricomycetes*) that is known for wood decomposition was reported to be commonly associated with hardwood in compost (Neher et al., 2013). Thus, compost with wood chips or straw as the bulking and carbon source may have high content of *Ascomycota* (Rubino and McCarthy, 2003; Ma et al., 2013; Kahl et al., 2015; Kameroni et al., 2017; Yuan et al., 2017). Previous studies confirmed that the bacteria *Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteria* comprise a number of classes believed to be responsible for various biodegradation activities (e.g., wood chips and shaving decomposition) in compost for instance bacteria from forest topsoil - *Actinobacteria* (Lopez-Mondejar et al., 2016), *Actinobacteria* and Proteobacteria (Zhou et al., 2017).

Generally, forests are known to be global carbon pool because large amount of this global carbon are stored by trees and in the forest floor. The microorganisms within forest zones are responsible for the decomposition of the leaves and plant deposit in the forest floor and thereby, help to achieve soil carbon balance (Austrian Science Fund FWF, 2017). *Ascomycota* and *Basidiomycota* are considered to be very important decomposers of hays, straws and wood in the forest floors and during composting processes (Rubino and McCarthy, 2003; Ma et al., 2013; Kahl et al., 2015; Kameroni et al., 2017; Yuan et al., 2017). These microorganisms were observed within our sampled sites causing similar activities, particularly, in compost from Fundy compost facility, as their abundance were recorded at this site. Moreover, *Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteria* have been previously reported within several forest floors aiding the decomposition of leaves and plant materials (Lopez-Mondejar et al., 2016; Zhou et al.; 2017).

The findings confirmed that *Basidiomycota Agaricomycetes* and *Ascomycota Sordariomycetes* were the dominant classes of fungi across all the four compost facilities studied. This observation was in accordance with De Gannes et al. (2013) who reported similar finding where *Sordariomycetes* was a major class observed at various composting phases during decomposition of different organic materials. Also, Neher et al. (2013) reported that *Sordariomycetes* and *Agaricomycetes* were associated with hardwood degradation in compost. They have the potential to degrade lignin and cellulose in wood and other plant parts during natural decomposition (Zhang et al., 2006; Santiago-Rodriguez *et al.*, 2013; Yuan et al., 2013; 2017; Huhe et al., 2017). These findings may be the reasons for the abundance of these classes of fungi across all the compost facilities studied.

One customary practice by all compost facilities evaluated in this study was the addition of plant sources such as wood chip, hay and straw, especially, during the winter season. These materials are used as carbon source during winter to enhance the decomposition rate and to balance the C/N. Of the four composting facilities studied, Fundy compost facility tends to be the only facility that have a high quantity of wood chips and wood shavings in their piles all year-round. The use of wood chips by Fundy compost facility as one of their major sources of feedstock can help to explain the probable reason(s) why higher numbers of the fungi class *Agaricomycetes* were observed in their compost compared to composts from the other facilities.

Interestingly, the compost from Fundy compost facility are different from that of the compost in other facilities. This might be because of the high amount of wood chips used as one of their major feedstocks. This may be linked to the diversity observed in the compost mix from Fundy facility. By all the ecological indices measured, the bacterial community composition, diversity and richness was significantly higher in compost from Fundy compost facility than composts from the other facilities. This further support the findings that bacteria account for approximately 80 - 90% of all the microorganisms in compost (Rawat, 2004; Rawat and Johri, 2013; Antunes et al., 2016).

5.5. Compost Chemical Composition

The chemical characteristics of bulk compost were analyzed to determine how different chemicals and soil factors can influence microbial richness, diversity and evenness at each compost facility. The comparison allowed us to evaluate the relationship between alpha-diversity and bulk compost chemical composition. Correlation analysis between alpha-diversity and chemical compost factors revealed a correlation with some compost chemical parameters i.e., (aluminium and iron) on bacterial composition and structure compared to those of fungal communities (Table 4.4). These data agree with previous works. For example, Lentendu et al. (2014) reported changes in soil chemical composition caused a shift in the composition of eukaryotic microbial communities in the soil. Liu et al. (2014) also reported that the relative abundances of all of the major phyla of bacterial (e.g., Actinobacteria) were influenced by pH and Fe³⁺ concentrations at this tailing site. On the other hand, compost associated microorganisms are actively involved in the breakdown of some and cellulose within forest ecozones, which helps to maintain a C/N ratio of 25-30:1 in compost piles (Lopez-Mondejar et al., 2016; Huhe et al., 2017). C/N ratio is an important compost feedstock and finished compost quality indicator. Although there was no significant difference in composts C/N from all the facilities. compost from the Fundy facility was higher in C/N compared to the other facilities. This may be due to the amount of wood chips (feedstock), which helps to maintain C/N within acceptable limit in the compost pile. Any change in the available carbon or volatilization of ammonia (the major source of nitrogen) during the composting process can adversely alter the diversity and structure of the microbial community (Boulter et al., 2000).

5.6. Effect of Time on Microbial Communities' Structure

Age of compost piles is a key factor that can significantly affect compost microbial communities (Tarlera et al., 2008). The younger the compost pile, the lower the microbial population; and the older the compost pile, the more abundant the microbial population (Li et al., 2018). This was obvious in the present study where we recorded high relative abundance of microorganisms at Fundy compost facility, which happened to be the oldest site sampled (i.e., between 8 and 10 years). A similar finding was reported for soil by Tarlera et al. (2008) and compost by Li et al. (2018).

5.7. Effect of Plastics on Microbial Diversity and Structure

Our analyses identified in these samples that the presence of plastics in compost did not have any effect on microbial composition and structure in compost from all the studied facilities (Figures 4.3 & 4.4). It was initially hypothesized that the presence of plastics within the compost samples could have a significant effect on the microbial communities. However, after the analysis it was confirmed that there was no significant difference between the microbial communities associated with bulked compost and compost contaminated with plastics (Table 4.2). Therefore, the presence of plastics in the compost pile may serve as an alternative source of carbon needed by

microorganisms to maintain the required C/N ratio balance within the compost mix in the absence of other carbon sources, such as wood chips/shavings. As a matter of fact, the ability of microorganisms to use plastics as a carbon source has been established (Russell et al., 2011; Odusanya et al., 2013). Furthermore, it has been established that during composting the diversity and structure of microbial communities changed dramatically (Yamamoto et al., 2009). This may encourage microorganisms to be able to utilize plastics as a substrate (Rawat and Johri, 2013; Franke-Whittle et al., 2014). This form part of the reasons for the superior abundance of microorganisms (bacterial and fungi) in compost sampled from the Fundy compost facility.

CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1. Overview of Problem and Research Objectives

Plastics contamination in compost is a major problem for both the compost industries and users of compost in Nova Scotia and in Canada; and most places in the world. Previous researches on biodegradation of plastics reported that microorganisms have the potential to degrade plastics. However, native microbial communities can vary in both abiotic (e.g., light, temperature) and biotic (e.g., decomposer) factors and from region to region. This research sought to investigate the microbial community and structure in municipal organic composts from four compost facilities in Nova Scotia using next generation sequencing (NGS). This will be the first research work using NGS to explore native microbial community that have potential to decompose plastics in municipal solid waste compost. We hypothesized that age of compost and pile environmental conditions (i.e., location) and presence of plastic can affect the diversity and structure of native microbial community in compost. The presence of plastics in compost was confirmed to have no significant effect on the microbial community and structure among compost facilities.

Also, the software package used for analyzes of taxonomic or metabolic profiles (STAMP) identified microorganisms up to class level but none was identified below class level. However, the classes of bacterial and fungi identified from this study was in accordance with the previous findings in the area of biodegradation of plastics (Table 2.1). Thus, the research met the objectives of the project. However, it can be concluded that the microbial variations recorded in this study may be due to the source of feedstock, age of pile, and method of processing.

6.2 Recommendations for Future Research

The study provided insights on microbial structure and diversity found within compost contaminated with plastics, which may have the capacity to degrade plastics in compost. However, there are several underlining limitations, which can be looked into for future research. These include the following:

- The need to isolate the identified bacteria and fungi in the laboratory with plastics modified media.
- 2. The need to investigate the type of plastics and the phase of composting at which the identified microorganisms degrade plastics.
- 3. Experiment to investigate the reason(s) for the variation in the microbial community.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abed, R. M. M., Al-Sadi, A. M., Al-Shehi, M., Al-Hinai, S., Robinson, M. D. 2013. Diversity of free-living and lichenized fungal communities in biological soil crusts of the Sultanate of Oman and their role in improving soil properties. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 57: 695–705.
- Abrusci, C, Pablos, J. L., Corrales, T., Lopez-Marín, J., Marín, I. 2011. Biodegradation of photodegraded mulching films based on polyethylenes and stearates of calcium and iron as pro-oxidant additives. *Int Biodeterior Biodegradation*. **65**: 451-459.
- Adani, F., Genevini, P. L., Gasperi, F. and Zorzi, G. 1997. Organic matter evolution index (OMEI) as a measure of composting efficiency. *Comp Sci and Utiliz*. **5**:53–62.
- Acosta-Martínez V., Cotton J., Gardner T., Moore-Kucera J., Zak J., Wester D., and Cox, S.2014. Predominant bacterial and fungal assemblages in agricultural soils during a record drought/heat wave and linkages to enzyme activities of biogeochemical cycling. *Appl. Soil Ecol.* 84: 69–82.
- Alam, P. and Ahmade, K. 2013. Impact of Solid waste on Health and the environment. *Special issue of International Journal of Sustainable Development and Green Economics (IJSDGE)*:2315-4721.
- Alauddin, M., Choudkury, I. A., Baradie, M. A., Hashmi, M. S. J. 1995. Plastics and their machining: a review. *Materials processing technology*. **54**: 40–46.
- Al-Sadi A. M., Al-Mazroui S. S. and Phillips A. J. L. 2015. Evaluation of culture-based techniques and 454 pyrosequencing for the analysis of fungal diversity in potting media and organic fertilizers. J. Appl. Microbiol. 119: 500–509.
- Andrady, A. L. 2011. Microplastics in the marine environment. Mar. Pollut. Bull., 62:1596-1605.
- Anderson, M. J. 2001. A new method for non-parametric multivariate analysis of variance. *Austral Ecology*, **26**: 32–46.
- Angiuoli, S. V., Matalka, M., Gussman, A., Galens K. and Vangala M. 2011. CloVR: a virtual machine for automated and portable sequence analysis from the desktop using cloud computing. *BMC Bioinformatics* **12**: 356.
- Antunes, L. P., Martins, L. F., Pereira, R. V., Thomas, A. M., Barbosa, D., Lemos, L. N., Machado Silva, G. M., Silva Moura, L. M., Epamino, G. W. C., Digiampietri, L. A., Lombardi, K. C., Ramos, P. L., Quaggio, R. B., Franco de Oliveira, J. C., Pascon, R. C., Batista da Cruz, J., Maria da Silva, A. and Setubal, J. C. 2016. Microbial community structure and dynamics in thermophilic composting viewed through metagenomics and metatranscriptomics. *Sci. Rep.* 6: 38915.

- Arndt, D., Xia, J., Liu, Y., Zhou, Y., Guo, A. C., Cruz, J. A., Sinelnikov, I., Budwill, K., Nesbe, C. and Wishart, D. S. 2012. METAGENassist: a comprehensive web server for comparative metagenomics. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 40: 88-95.
- Aswale, P. and Ade, A. 2008. Assessment of the biodegradation of polythene. Bioinfolet 5: 239.
- Aswale, P. N. and Ade, A. B. 2009. Effect of pH on biodegradation of polythene by *Serretia* marscence. The Ecotech 1: 152-153.
- Aswale, P. N. 2010. Studies on bio-degradation of polythene. PhD thesis, Dr Babasaheb Ambedkar Marathwada University, Aurangabad, India.
- Aswale, P. N. and Ade, A. B. 2009. Effect of pH on biodegradation of polythene by *Serretia* marscence. The Ecotech 1: 152-153.
- Austrian Science Fund FWF, 2017. Bacteria, deadwood and climate change—forest floor as carbon sink. <u>https://phys.org/news/2017-03-bacteria-deadwood-climate-changeforest-floor.html#jCp.</u>
- Aswale, P. N. and Ade, A. B. 2011. Polythene degradation potential of *Aspergillus niger*. In: Sayed IU (Ed) Scholary Articles in Botany, Pune.
- Balasubramanian, V., Natarajan, K., Hemambika, B., Ramesh, N., Sumathi, C. S., Kottaimuthu, R. and Kannan, V. R. 2010. High-density polyethylene (HDPE)-degrading potential bacteria from marine ecosystem of Gulf of Mannar, *India. Lett Appl Microbiol.* 51: 205-211.
- Bintrim, S. B., Donohue, T. J., Handelsman, J., Roberts, G.P. and Goodman, R. M. 1997. Molecular phylogeny of archaea from soil. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 94:277–282.
- Birtel, J., Walser, J. C., Pichon, S., Bürgmann, H. and Matthews, B. 2015. Estimating Bacterial Diversity for Ecological Studies: Methods, Metrics, and Assumptions. *PLoS ONE*. 10: e0125356.
- Bläsing, M. and Amelung, W. 2018. Plastics in soil: Analytical methods and possible sources. *Science of the Total Environment.* **612**: 422 435.
- Blomström, A.-L., Lalander, C., Komakech, A. J., Vinnerås, B. and Boqvist, S. 2016. A metagenomic analysis displays the diverse microbial community of a vermicomposting system in Uganda. *Infection Ecology & Epidemiology*. 6: 10.3402.
- Bonhomme, S., Cuer, Delort, A., Lemaire, A. M., Sancelme, J., and Scott, C. 2003. Environmental biodegradation of polyethylene. *Polymer Degradation and Stability*. 81: 441–452.

- Boulter, J. I., Boland, G. J., and Trevor, J.T. 2000. Compost: A study of the development process and end-product potential for suppression of turfgrass disease. *World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology*. 16: 115 – 134.
- Bray, J. R. and J. T. Curtis. 1957. An ordination of upland forest communities of southern Wisconsin. *Ecological Monographs*. **27**:325-349.
- Bulgarelli, D., Schlaeppi, K., Spaepen, S., Themaat, E. V. L. V., Schulze-Lefert, P. 2013. Structure and functions of the bacterial microbiota of plants. *Annual Review of Plant Biology*. 64: 807-838.
- Bushnell, B. 2014. BBMap: a fast, accurate, splice-aware aligner. LBNL Department of Energy Joint Genome Institute, Walnut Creek,CA. <u>http://lofdmq2n8tc36m6i46scovo2e.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2013/11/BB User-Meeting-2014-poster-FINAL.pdf</u>.
- Caporaso, J. G., Kuczynski, J., Stombaugh, J., Bittinger, K., Bushman, F. D., Costello, E. K., Fierer, N., Pena, A. G., Goodrich, J. K., Gordon, J. I., Huttley, G. A., Kelley, S. T., Knights, D., Koenig, J. E., Ley, R. E., Lozupone, C. A., McDonald, D., Muegge, B. D., Pirrung, M., Reeder, J., Sevinsky, J. R., Turnbaugh, P. J., Walters, W. A., Widmann, J., Yatsunenko, Z. J. and Knight, J. 2010. QIIME allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. *Nature Methods*.
- Chandra, S., Kashyap, S., and Singh, A. 2010. Dengue syndrome: an emerging zoonotic disease. *North-East Veterinarian.* **9**: 21-22.
- Chandra, R. and Rustgi, R. 1997. Biodegradation of maleated linear low-density polyethylene and starch blends. *Polym Degrad Stab.* **56**: 185-202.
- Chandna, P., Nain, L., Singh, S. and Kuhad, R. C. 2013. Assessment of bacterial diversity during composting of agricultural by products. *BMC Microbiology*, **13**: 99.
- Chang, Q., Luan, Y., and Sun, F. 2011. Variance adjusted weighted UniFrac: a powerful beta diver measure for comparing communities based on phylogeny. *BMC Bioinformatics*. **12**: 118.
- Chakravorty, S., Helb, D., Burday, M., Connell, N. and Alland, D. 2007. A detailed analysis of 16S ribosomal RNA gene segments for the diagnosis of pathogenic bacteria. *Journal of Microbiological Methods*. 69:330–339.
- Chatterjee, S., Roy, B., Roy, D. and Banerjee, R. 2010. Enzyme-mediated biodegradation of heat treated commercial polyethylene by *Staphylococcal species*. *Polym Degrad Stab.* **95**: 195-200.

- Cloud, J. L., Dag, H., Iwen, P. C., Dunn, J. J., Paul, R., LaSala, G. H., Hoggan, K., Wilson, D., Woods, G. L. and Mellmann, A. 2010. Comparison of Traditional Phenotypic Identification Methods with Partial 5' 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing for Species-Level Identification of Nonfermenting Gram-Negative Bacilli. *Journal of clinical microbiology*. 1442–1444.
- Colchester Waste Resource Management (CWRM). 2018. <u>https://www.colchester.ca/collection</u>schedules.
- Cole, J. R., Wang, Q., Fish J. A., Chai, B., McGarrell, D. M., Sun, Y., Brown, T. B., Porras-Alfaro, A., Kuske, C. R. and Tiedje, J. M. 2014. Ribosomal Database Project: data and tools for high throughput rRNA analysis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 42: D633-642.
- Comeau, A. M., Douglas, G. M., and Langille, M. G. 2017. Microbiome Helper: A custom and Stream lined workflow for microbiome research. *mSystems*. **2**: e00127-16.
- Daniel, R. 2005. The metagenomics of soil. Nat. rev. microbiol. 3:470-478.
- De Gannes, V., Eudoxie, G., and Hickey, W. J. 2013. Insights into fungal communities in composts revealed by 454-pyrosequencing: implications for human health and safety. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, **4**: 164.
- Dray, S. and Dufour, A. B. 2007. The ade4 package: implementing the duality diagram for ecologists. *Journal of Statistical Software*. **22**: 1-20.
- Eartheasy. 2014. Solution for sustainable living. http://eartheasy.com/yard-garden/composting
- Earth talk. 2017. Recycling Different Plastics. <u>https://www.thoughtco.com/recycling-different-types-of-plastic-1203667</u>. Retrieved 02/08/2017.
- Edgar, R. C., Haas, B. J., Clemente, J. C., Quince, C., and Knight, R. (2011). UCHIME improves sensitivity and speed of chimera detection. *Bioinformatics*. **27**: 2194–2200.
- El-Shafei, H. A., El-Nasser, N. H. A., Kansoh, A. L. and Ali, A. M. 1998. Biodegradation of disposable polyethylene by fungi and *Streptomyces* species. *Polym Degrad Stab.* 62: 361-365.
- Fauziah, S. H., Agamuthu, P. 2009. Sustainable household organic waste management via vermicomposting. *Malaysian Journal of Science*. **28**:135–142.
- Fierer, N., Strickland, M. S., Liptzin, D., Bradford, M. A., and Cleveland, C. C. 2009. Global patterns in belowground communities. *Ecol. Lett.* **12**:1238-1249.
- Fierer, N and Lennon, 2011. The generation and maintenance of diversity in microbial communities. *American Journal of Botany*. **98**: 439–448.

- Fierer, N, 2017. Embracing the unknown: disentangling the complexities of the soil microbiome. *Nat Rev Microbiol.***15**: 579-590.
- Fotopoulou, K. N. and Karapanagioti, H. K. 2017. Degradation of Various Plastics in the Environment. In: The Handbook of Environmental Chemistry. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Foulon, J., Zappelini, C., Durand, A., Valot, B., Blaudez, D., and Chalot, M. 2016. Impact of poplar-based phytomanagement on soil properties and microbial communities in a metalcontaminated site. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 92: 163.
- Fracchia, L., Dohrmann, A. B., Martinotti, M. G. and Tebbe, C. C. 2006. Bacterial diversity in finished compost and vermicompost: differences revealed by cultivation-independent analyses of PCR-amplified 16S rRNA genes. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol.* 71: 942–952.
- Franke-Whittle, I. H., Confalonieri, A., Insam, H., Schlegelmilch, M. and Körner, I. 2014. Changes in the microbial communities during co-composting of digestates. *Waste Management.* 34: 632–641.
- Friend, D and Smith, M. 2017. The Science of Composting. https://web.extension.illinois.edu/homecompost/science.cfm
- Gajst, T. 2016. Analysis of Plastic Residues in Commercial Compost. Bachelor Thesis.
- Gautam, S. P., Bundela, P. S., Pandey, A. K., Jamaluddin, Awasthi M. K. and Sarsaiya, S. 2012. Diversity of cellulolytic microbes and the biodegradation of municipal solid waste by a potential strain. *International Journal of Microbiology*. **325907:** 1-12.
- Ghosh, S.K., Pal, S. and Ray, S. 2013. Study of microbes having potentiality for biodegradation of plastics. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*. **20**: 4339-4355.
- Gilan, Y., Hadar, A. and Sivan. 2004. Colonisation, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*. 65: 97–104.
- Glass, J. E. and Swift, G. 1989. Agricultural and Synthetic Polymers, Biodegradation and Utilization, ACS Symposium Series, 433. Washington DC: American Chemical Society. p. 9 – 64.
- Gordon, A. 2009. FASTX-Toolkit: FASTQ/A short-reads pre-processing tools. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- Gu, J. D., Ford, T. E., Mitton, D. B. and Mitchell R. 2000. Microbial degradation and deterioration of polymeric materials. In: Review, editor. The Uhlig Corrosion Handbook. 2nd Edition. New York: Wiley; 439–60.

- Gotelli, N. J., and Chao, A. 2013. Measuring and Estimating Species Richness, Species Diversity, and Biotic Similarity from Sampling Data. In: Levin S.A. (ed.) Encyclopedia of Biodiversity, second edition, Volume 5, pp. 195-211. Waltham, MA: Academic Press.
- Goodrich, J. K., Di Rienzi, S. C., Poole, A. C., Koren, O., Walters, W. A., Caporaso, J. G. and Ley, R. E. 2014. Conducting a Microbiome Study. *Cell*, **158**: 250–262.
- Greenacre, M. 2017. Ordination with any dissimilarity measure: a weighted euclidean solution. *Ecology*. **98**:.2293–2300.

Gupta, R.S. 2000. The phylogeny of proteobacteria: relationships to other eubacterial phyla and eukaryotes. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*. **24**: 367-402.

- Hadad, D., Geresh, S. and Sivan, A. 2005. Biodegradation of polyethylene by the thermophilic bacterium *Brevibacillus borstelensis*. *Journal Applied Microbiology*. **98**. 1093–1100.
- Hakkarainen, M. and Albertsson, A. 2004. Environmental d degradation of polyethylene. Advance Polymer Science in Long-Term properties of Polyolefins. 169: 177–200.
- Hammer, Ø., Harper, D. A.T. and Ryan, P. D. 2001. Past: Paleontological Statistics Software Package for Education and Data Analysis. *Palaeontologia Electronica*. **4**: 9.
- Handelsman, J. 2009. Metagenetics: spending our inheritance on the future. *Microbial Biotechnology*. **2**: 138–139.
- Handelsman, J., Rondon, M. R., Brady, S. F., Clardy, J. and Goodman, R. M. 1998. Molecular biological access to the chemistry of unknown soil microbes: a new frontier for natural products. *Chem Biol.* 5: R245-R249.
- Hargerty, D. J., Pavoni, J. L. and Heer, J. 1999. E: Solid Waste Management. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold:12–13.
- Hassen, A., Belguith, K., Jedidi, N., Cherif, M. and Boudabous, A. 2002. Microbial characterization during composting of municipal solid waste. *Proceedings of International Symposium on Environmental Pollution Control and Waste Management, Tunis* (EPCOWM'2002). 357-368.
- Hauser, R. and Calafat, A. M. 2005. Phthalates and human health. *Occup. Environ. Med.* **62**: 806-818.
- Hayes, S., Mahony, J., Nauta, A. and Van Sinderen D. 2017. Metagenomic approaches to assess bacteriophages in various environmental niches. Quax TEF, Fischer MG, Debarbieux L, eds. *Viruses*.9:127.

- He, G., Liu, T., Sadiq, F. A., Gu, J. and Zhang, G. 2017. Insights into the microbial diversity and community dynamics of Chinese traditional fermented foods from using highthroughput sequencing approaches. *Journal of Zhejiang University. Science. B.* 18: 289– 302.
- Hemashenpagam N, Growther L., Murgalatha N., Raj V. S., Vimal S. S. 2013. Isolation and characterization of a bacterium that degrades PBSA. *International Journal of Pharma and Bio Sciences*, **4**: 335–342.
- Henry, A. 2014. Thermal transport in polymers. Begell House, Inc
- Hoornweg, D., Thomas, L and Lambert, O. 2000. Composting and Its Applicability in Developing Countries. Published for the Urban Development Division the World Bank, Washington DC. 1 – 52.
- Huhe, Jiang, C., Wu, Y. and Cheng, Y. 2017. Bacterial and fungal communities and contribution of physicochemical factors during cattle farm waste composting. *Microbiology Open.* 6: 1-11.
- Huse, S. M., Mark Welch, D. B., Voorhis, A., Shipunova, A., Morrison, H. G., Eren, A. M. and Sogin, M. L. 2014. VAMPS: a website for visualization and analysis of microbial population structures. *BMC Bioinformatics* 15: 41.
- Iiyoshi, Y., Tsutsumi Y. and Nishida T. 1998. Polyethylene degradation by lignin-degrading fungi and manganese peroxidase. *J Wood Sci.* 44: 222-229.
- Itävaara, M., Salavirta, H., Marjamaa, K. and Ruskeeniemi, T., 2016.Geomicrobiology and Metagenomics of Terrestrial Deep Subsurface Microbiomes. In: Advances in Applied Microbiology. pp. 1–77.
- Jurasinski, G., Retzer, V. and Beierkuhnlein, C. 2009. Inventory, differentiation, and proportional diversity: a consistent terminology for quantifying species diversity *Oecologia* **159**: 15.
- Kahl, T., Baber, K., Otto, P., Wirth, C. and Bauhus, J. 2015. Drivers of CO₂ emission rates from dead wood logs of 13 tree species in the initial decomposition phase. *Forests.* 6, 2484– 2504.
- Kathiresan, K. 2003. Polythene and plastic degrading microbes from mangrove soil. *Rev Biol Trop.* **51**: 629-633.
- Kazeeroni E. A. and Al-Sadi A. M. 2016. 454-pyrosequencing reveals variable fungal diversity across farming systems. *Front. Plant Sci.* **7**:314.
- Kazerooni, E. A., Maharachchikumbura, S. S. N., Rethinasamy, V., Al-Mahrouqi, H. and Al-Sadi, A. M. 2017. Fungal Diversity in Tomato Rhizosphere Soil under Conventional and Desert Farming Systems. *Frontiers in Microbiology*. 8: 1462.

- Kim, Y., Yeo, S., Kum, J., Song, H. G., Choi, H. T. 2005. Cloning of a manganese peroxidase cDNA gene repressed by manganese in Trametes versicolor. *Journal of Microbiology* 43: 569-571.
- Kim, M-N., Lee, S-H., Kim, W. G. and Weon, H.Y. 2007. Screening of microorganisms with high poly (butylene succinate-co-butylene adipate) – degrading activity. *Korean journal of environmental biology*. 25: 267-272.
- Kim, O. S., Cho, Y. J., Lee, K., Yoon, S. H., Kim, M., Na, H., Park, S. C., Jeon, Y. S., Lee, J. H., Yi, H., Won, S. and Chun, J. 2012. Introducing EzTaxon-e: a prokaryotic 16S rRNA gene sequence database with phylotypes that represent uncultured species. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol* 62: 716-721.
- Kołodziejek, J. 2017. Effect of seed position and soil nutrients on seed mass, germination and seedling growth in *Peucedanum oreoselinum* (Apiaceae). *Scientific Reports*. 7, 1959.
- Konduri M. K. R, Koteswarareddy G, Kumar D. B. R, Reddy B. V, Narasu M. L. 2011. Effect of Pro Oxidants on Biodegradation of Polyethylene (LDPE) by Indigenous Fungal Isolate, *Aspergillus oryzae. J Appl Polym Sci* 120: 3536-3545.
- Kopecky, J., Kyselkova, M., Omelka, M., Cermak, L., Novotna, J., Grundmann, G. L., Moenne-Loccoz, Y. and Sagova-Mareckova, M. 2011. Actinobacterial community dominated by a distinct clade in acidic soil of a waterlogged deciduous forest. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*. 78: 386–394.
- Koschinsky, S., Peters, S., Schwieger, F. and Tebbe, C. C. 1999. Microbial Processes during composting microbial biosystems: New Frontiers Proceedings of the 8th International Symposium on Microbial Ecology Bell CR, Brylinsky M, Johnson-Green P (eds) Atlantic Canada Society for Microbial Ecology, Halifax, Canada, 1999. Applying molecular techniques to monitor microbial communities in composting processes.
- Kopylova, E., Noé, L. and Touzet, H. 2012. SortMeRNA: fast and accurate filtering of ribosomal RNAs in metatranscriptomic data, *Bioinformatics*. **28**: 3211–3217.

Kuczynski, J., Lauber, C. L., Walters, W. A., Parfrey, L. W., Clemente, J. C., Gevers, D. and Knight, R. 2011. Experimental and analytical tools for studying the human microbiome. *Nature Reviews. Genetics.* 13: 47–58.

- Kumar, S, Hatha, A. A. M. and Christi, K. S. 2007. Diversity and effectiveness of tropical mangrove soil microflora on the degradation of polythene carry bags. *Rev Biol Trop* **55**: 777-786.
- Kyaw, B. M., Champakalakshmi, R., Sakharkar, M. K., Lim, C.S. and Sakharkar, K. R. 2012. Biodegradation of Low Density Polythene (LDPE) by *Pseudomonas* species. *Indian J Microbiol.*

- Jeffries, P. 2003. "The contribution of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in sustainable maintenance of plant health and soil fertility". *Biology and Fertility of Soils*. **37**: 1–16.
- Joel, F.R. 1995. Polymer Science and Technology: *Introduction to polymer science*, Eds. 3, Publisher: Prentice Hall PTR Inc., Upper Saddle River, New Jersey 07458: 4–9.
- Law, K. L. 2017. Plastics in the Marine Environment. *Annual Review of Marine Science*. **9**:205 229.
- Lee, B., Pometto, A. L., Fratzke, A. and Bailey, T. B. 1991. Biodegradation of Degradable Plastic Polyethylene by *Phanerochaete* and *Streptomyces* Species. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 57: 678–685.
- Lentendu, G., Wubet, T., Chatzinotas, A., Wilhelm, C., Buscot, F. and Schlegel, M. 2014. Effects of long-term differential fertilization on eukaryotic microbial communities in an arable soil: a multiple barcoding approach. *Mol. Ecol.* **23**: 3341-3355.
- Li, H., Li, M., Yang, X., Gui, X., Chen, G., Chu, J. 2018. Microbial diversity and component variation in Xiaguan Tuo Tea during pile fermentation. *PLoS ONE*. **13**: e0190318.
- Lim, Y. W., Kim, B. K., Kim, C., Jung, H. S., Kim, B.-S., Lee, J.-H. and Chun, J. 2010. Assessment of soil fungal communities using pyrosequencing. *Journal of microbiology (Seoul, Korea)*. 48: 284–9.
- Liu, C, Sung, Y, Chen, B and Lai, H, 2014. Effects of Nitrogen Fertilizers on the Growth and Nitrate Content of Lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.). *International Journal Environmental Research and Public Health.* 11: 4427–4440.
- Liu, J., Hua, Z-S., Chen, L-X, Kuang, J-L., Li, S-J., Shu, W-S., Huan, L-H. 2014. Correlating microbial diversity patterns with geochemistry in an extreme and heterogeneous environment of mine tailings. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*. 80: 3677–3686
- López-Mondéjar, R., Zühlke, D., Becher, D., Riedel, K. and Baldrian, P. 2016. Cellulose and hemicellulose decomposition by forest soil bacteria proceeds by the action of structurally variable enzymatic systems. *Scientific Reports*. **6**: 1-12.
- Lozupone, C. A. Hamady, M. Kelley, S. T and Knight, R. 2007. Quantitative and qualitative diversity measures lead to different insights into factors that structure microbial communities. *Applied and environmental microbiology*. 1576–1585.
- Lozupone, C. A and Knight, R. 2008. Species Divergence and the Measurement of Microbial Diversity. *FEMS Microbiol Rev.* **32**: 557–578.

- Lozupone, C. Lladser, M. E., Knights, D., Stombaugh, J. and Knight, R. 2011. UniFrac: an effective distance metric for microbial community comparison. *International Society for Microbial Ecology*. 5: 169–172.
- Lucas, N., Bienaime, C., Belloy, C., Queneudec, M., Silvestre, F. and Nava-Saucedo, J. 2008. Polymer biodegradation: Mechanisms and estimation techniques. *Journal of Chemosphere*. **73**: 429–442.
- Ma, A., Zhuang, X., Wu, J., Cui, M., Lv, D., Liu, C., and Zhuang, G. 2013. Ascomycota Members Dominate Fungal Communities during Straw Residue Decomposition in Arable Soil. *PLoS ONE*. 8, e66146.
- McArdle, B.H. and Anderson, M. J. 2001. Fitting multivariate models to community data: A comment on distance-based redundancy analysis. *Ecology*, **82**: 290–297.
- Mehlich, A. 1984. Mehlich 3 soil test extractant: A modification of Mehlich 2 extractant. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* **15**: 1409 1416.
- Mercier, C., Boyer, F., Bonin, A. and Coissac, E. 2013. SUMATRA and SUMACLUST: fast and exact comparison and clustering of sequences. <u>http://metabarcoding.org/sumatra/</u>
- Meyer, F., Paarmann, D., D'Souza, M., Olson, R, Glass, E. M., Kabal, M., Paczian, T., Rodriguez, A., Stevens, R., Wike, A., Wilkening, J. and Edwards, R. A. 2008. The metagenomics RAST server - a public resource for the automatic phylogenetic and functional analysis of metagenomes. *BMC Bioinformatics*. **9**: 386.
- Mitra S, Stärk M, Huson DH (2011) Analysis of 16S rRNA environmental sequences using MEGAN. *BMC Genomics 12 Suppl* **3**: S17.
- Mohan, S. K and Srivastava, T 2010. Microbial deterioration and degradation of polymeric materials. *Journal of Biochem Tech.* **4**:210-215.
- Muise, I. 2016. Evaluation of Agricultural Plastic waste management in Nova Scotia: Identifying barriers to and opportunity for improving disposal practices. MSc thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Environmental Studies. Dalhousie University, Halifax Nova Scotia, Canada.
- Nanda, S., Sahu, S. and Abraham, J. 2010. Studies on the biodegradation of natural and synthetic polyethylene by *Pseudomonas* spp. *Journal of Apply Science Environmental Management* 14: 57-60.
- Neher, D. A., Weicht, T. R., Bates, S. T., Leff, J. W. and Fierer, N. 2013. Changes in bacterial and fungal communities across compost recipes, preparation methods, and composting times. *PLoS ONE.* 8: 1-10.
- Nilakanta, H., Drews, K. L., Firrell, S., Foulkes, M. A. and Jablonski K. A 2014. A review of software for analyzing molecular sequences. *BMC Res Notes*.**7**: 830–830.

- Niva, M., Hernesmaa, A., Haahtela, K., and Salkinoja-salonen, M. 2006. Actinobacterial communities of boreal forest soil and lake water are rich in mycobacteria. *Boreal Environment Research*. **11**: 45–53.
- Noyce, G. L., Carolyn Winsborough, C., Fulthorpe, R. and Basiliko, N. 2016. The microbiome and metagenomes of forest biochars. *Scientific reports*. **6**: 26425.
- Nwachukwu, S., Obidi, O. and Odocha, C. 2010. Occurrence and recalcitrance of polyethylene bag waste in Nigerian soils. *African Journal of Biotechnology*. **9**: 6096-6104.
- Odusanya, S. A., Nkwogu, J. V., Alu, N., Etuk Udo, G. A., Ajao, J. A., Osinkolu, G. A. and Uzomah, A. C. 2013. Preliminary Studies on Microbial Degradation of Plastics Used in Packaging Potable Water in Nigeria. *NIFOJ.* **31**: 63 72.
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., Minchin, P. R., O'Hare, G. L., Simpson, P. S., Stevens, H. H., Szoecs, E. and Wagner, H. 2013. Vegan: ecological diversity R Package. R package version 2.0-10.
- Oksanen, J. Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., McGlinn, D., Minchin, P. R.,
 O'Hara, R. B., Simpson, G. L., Solymos, P., Stevens, M. H. H., Szoecs, E., Wagner, H.
 2017. Community Ecology Package. https://cran.r-project.org,
 https://github.com/vegandevs/vegan Retrieved 17/01/2017.
- Orgiazzi, A., Lumini, E., Nilsson, R. H., Girlanda, M., Vizzini, A., Bonfante, P. and Bianciotto, V. (2012). Unravelling soil fungal communities from different Mediterranean land-use backgrounds. *PloS one*. 7: e34847.
- Oulas, A., Pavloudi, C., Polymenakou, P., Pavlopoulos, G. A., Papanikolaou, N., Kotoulas, G., Arvantidis, C. and Iliopoulos, I. (2015). Metagenomics: Tools and insights for analyzing next-generation sequencing data derived from biodiversity studies. *Bioinformatics and biology insights*. 9: 75–88.
- Ozores-Hampton, M. P., McAvoy, G., Simonne, E.H. and Stansly, P. 2008. Evaluation of TYLC virus-resistant varieties under commercial conditions in Southwest Florida. *Fla. Tomato Inst. Proc. PRO525*: 12-17.
- Paradis, E., Claude, J. and Strimmer, K. 2004. APE: Analyses of phylogenetics and evolution in R language. *Bioinformatics*. **20**: 289-290.
- Parks, D. H., Tyson, G. W., Hugenholtz, P. and Beiko, R. G. 2014. STAMP: statistical analysis of taxonomic and functional profiles. *Bioinformatics*. **30**: 3123–3124.
- Partanen, P., Hultman, J., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P. and Romantschuk, M. 2010. Bacterial diversity at different stages of the composting process. *BMC Microbiology*. **10**: 1-11.

- Peay K. G., Baraloto C., Fine P. V. A. 2013. Strong coupling of plant and fungal community structure across western Amazonian rainforests. *ISME J.* 7: 1852–1861.
- Pereira, R. M., Silveira, É. L. Da, Scaquitto, D. C., Pedrinho, E. A. N., Val-Moraes, S. P., Wickert, E., Carareto-Alves, Lúcia M., Lemos, E. G. D. M. 2006. Molecular characterization of bacterial populations of different soils. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology*, **37**: 439–447.
- Pérez-Piqueres, A., Edel-Hermann, V., Alabouvette, C. and Steinberg, C. 2006. Response of soil microbial communities to compost amendments. *Soil Biol. Biochemical.* **38**: 460-470.
- Plummer, E., Twin, J., Bulach, D. M., Garland, S. M. and Tabrizi, S. N. 2015. A Comparison of Three Bioinformatics Pipelines for the Analysis of Preterm Gut Microbiota using 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing Data. J Proteomics Bioinform. 8: 283-291.
- Pramila, R. and Ramesh, K. V. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from marine water- a SEM analysis. *Afr J Microbiol Res* **5**: 5013-5018.
- Priyanka, N. and Archana, T. 2011. Biodegradability of Polythene and Plastic by the Help of Microorganism: A Way for Brighter Future. *J Environment Analytic Toxicol.* **1**: 111.
- Pometto, A. L., Lee, B. and Johnson, K. E. 1992. Production of an Extracellular Polyethylene-Degrading Enzyme(s) by Streptomyces Species. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*. 58: 731-733.
- Raaman, N., Rajitha, N., Jayshree A. and Jegadeesh, A. 2012. Biodegradation of plastic by *Aspergillus* spp. isolated from polythene polluted sites around Chennai. *Journal* of Academic Industrial Research. 1: 313–316.
- Raquez, J. M., Bourgeois, A., Jacobs, H., Degée, P., Alexandre, M. and Dubois, P. 2011. Oxidative degradations of oxodegradable LDPE enhanced with thermoplastic pea starch: thermomechanical properties, morphology, and UV-ageing studies. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 122: 489– 496.
- Rawat, S. 2004. Microbial diversity of mushroom compost and xylanase of *Scytalidium thermophilum*. Ph.D. thesis, G.B. Pant University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar, 199.
- Rawat, S. and Johri, B. N. 2013. Role of Thermophilic Micro flora in Composting. In Satyanarayana *et al.* (eds.), Thermophilic Microbes in Environmental and Industrial 137. Biotechnology: Biotechnology of Thermophiles, <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/978-94-007-5899-5_5.pdf</u>
- Ray, S-S., Bandyopadhyay, J. and Bousmina, M. 2007. Thermal and thermomechanical properties of poly (butylene succinate)-co- adipate} nanocomposite. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 92: 802-812.

- Raziyafathima, M, Praseetha, P. K., Rimal, I. R. S. 2016. Microbial Degradation of Plastic Waste: A Review. *Journal of Pharmaceutical, Chemical and Biological Sciences.* **4**: 231-242.
- Read and Digest 2018. Plastic composition, classification and Environmental Disadvantages of Plastic. <u>https://readanddigest.com/what-is-plastic/</u>. Retrieved 23/1/2018.
- Reddy, R. M. 2008. Impact of soil composting using municipal solid waste on biodegradation of plastics. *Indian J Biotechnol.* 7: 235-239.
- Ren, X. 2003. Biodegradable plastics: a solution or a challenge? *Journal of Cleaner Production*. **11**: 27–40.
- Resource Recovery Fund Board. 2008. Plastics Study. Retrieved from http://putwasteinitsplace.ca/uploads/file/rrfb/Plastics_study-2008.pdf
- Resource Recovery Fund Board. (2012). Waste Audit Report 2012. Retrieved from <u>http://putwasteinitsplace.ca/uploads/file/WasteAudit2012.pdf</u>.
- Restrepo-Flórez, J-M., Bassi, A. and Thompson, M. R. 2014. Microbial degradation and deterioration of polyethylene. A review. *International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation*. 88: 83–90.
- Reusch, W. 2013. Polymers. <u>https://www2.chemistry.msu.edu/faculty/reusch/virttxtjml/polymers.htm</u>, Retrieved 02/08/2017.
- Riehle, K., Coarfa, C., Jackson, A., Ma, J., Tandon, A., Paithankar, S., Raghraman, S., Mistretta, T., Saulnier, D., Raza, S, Diaz, M. A., Shulman, R., Aagaard, K., Versalovic, J. and Milosavljevic, A. 2012. The Genboree Microbiome Toolset and the analysis of 16S rRNA microbial sequences. *BMC Bioinformatics*. 13 (Suppl 13): S11.
- Riesenfeld, C. S., Schloss, P. D. and Handelsman, J. 2004. Metagenomics: Genomic analysis of microbial communities. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* **38**:525–52.
- Ricotta, C. and Podani, J. 2017. On some properties of the Bray-Curtis dissimilarity and their ecological meaning. *Ecological Complexity*. **31**: 201–205.
- Rondon, M. R., P. R. August, A. D. Bettermann, S. F. Brady, T. H. Grossman, M. R. Liles, K. A. Loiacono, B. A. Lynch, I. A. MacNeil, C. Minor, C. L. Tiong, M. Gilman, M. S. Osburne, J. Clardy, J. Handelsman, and R. M. Goodman. 2000. Cloning the soil metagenome: a strategy for accessing the genetic and functional diversity of uncultured microorganisms. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* 66: 2541-2517.
- Rubino, D. L. and McCarthy, B. C. 2003. Composition and ecology of macro fungal and myxomycete communities on oak woody debris in a mixed-oak forest of Ohio. *Can. J. Forest Res.* 33: 2151–2163.

- Russell, J. R., Huang, J., Anand, P., Kucera, K., Sandoval, A. G., Dantzler, K. W., Hickman, D., Jee, J., Kimovec, F. M. and Koppstein, D., Marks, D. H., Mittermiller, P. A., Nu'n ez, S. J., Santiago, M., Townes, M. A., Vishnevetsky, M., Williams, N. E., Vargas, M. P. N., Boulanger, L., Bascom-Slack, C and Strobel, S. A. 2011. Biodegradation of Polyester Polyurethane by Endophytic Fungi. *Applied and environmental microbiology*. 6076–6084.
- Rutkowska, M., Heimowska, A., Krasowska, K. and Janik, H. 2002. Biodegradability of Polyethylene Starch Blends in Sea Water. *Pol J Environ Stud.* **11**: 267-274.
- Saroch, N. 2017. <u>http://periobasics.com/conventional-bacterial-identification-methods.html</u>. Retrived on 21/11/2017.
- Ryckeboer J., Mergaert J., Vaes K., Klammer S., De Clercq, D., Coosemans, J., Insam, H. and Swings, J. 2003. A survey of bacteria and fungi occurring during composting and selfheating processes. *Ann. Microbiol.* 53: 349–410.
- Sangale, M. K., Shahnawaz, M and Ade, A. B. 2012. A Review on Biodegradation of Polythene: The Microbial Approach. *J Bioremed Biodeg.* **3**:164.
- Santiago-Rodriguez, T. M., Toranzos, G. A., Bayman, P., Massey, S. E., and Cano, R. J. 2013. Socio microbiome of wood decay in a tropical rain forest: unraveling complexity. *Springerplus*, **2**. 435.
- Schloss, P. D., Westcott, S. L., Ryabin, T., Hall, J. R., Hartmann, M, Hollister, E. B., Lesniewski R. A., Oakley, B. B., Pars, D. H., Robinson, C. J., Sahl, J. W., Stres, B., Thallinger, G. G., Van Horn, D. J. and Weber, C. F. 2009. Introducing mothur: open source, platformindependent, community-supported software for describing and comparing microbial communities. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* **75**: 7537-7541.
- Sen, S. K. and Raut, S. 2015. Microbial degradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE): A review. *Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering* **3**: 462 473.
- Seneviratne, G, Tennakoon, N. S., Weerasekara, M. L. M. A.W. and Nandasena K. A 2006. Polyethylene biodegradation by a developed *Penicillium-Bacillus* biofilm. *Current Science*. **90**: 20-22.
- Shah, A. A., Hasan, F., Hameed, A and Ahmed, S. 2008. Biological degradation of plastics: A comprehensive review. *Biotechnology Advances*. **26**: 246–265.
- Sharma, M., Sharma, P., Sharma, A and Chandra, S. 2015. Microbial Degradation of Plastic- A Brief Review. CIB Tech *Journal of Microbiology*. **4**: 85-89.
- Shi, Y., Xiang, X., Shen, C., Chu, H., Neufeld, J. D., Walker, V. K., and Grogan, P. 2015. Vegetation-associated impacts on arctic tundra bacterial and microeukaryotic communities. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 81: 492-501.

- Singh, B. and Sharma, N. 2008. Mechanistic Implications of Plastic Degradation. *Polymer Degradation and Stability*. **93**: 561-584.
- Sivan, A., Szanto, M. and Pavlov, V 2006. Biofilm development of the polyethylene-degrading bacterium *Rhodococcus ruber*. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol*. **72**: 346-352.
- Sivasankari, S. and Vinotha, T. 2014. In Vitro Degradation of Plastics (Plastic Cup) Using Micrococcus Luteus and Masoniella Sp. Scholars Academic Journal of Biosciences (SAJB). 2: 85-89.
- Skariyachan, S., Megha, M., Kini, M. N., Mukund, K. M., Rizvi, A. and Vasist, K. 2015. Selection and screening of microbial consortia for efficient and ecofriendly degradation of plastic garbage collected from urban areas of Bangalore, India. *Environ Monit Assess.* 187: 1 – 14.
- Soh, J., Dong, X., Caffrey, S. M., Voordouw, G. and Sensen, C.W. 2013. Phoenix 2: a locally installable large-scale 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis pipeline with Web interface. J Biotechnol 167: 393-403.
- Stocker, G., Snajder, R., Rainer, J., Trajanoski, S. and Gorkiewicz, G., 2010. Snowman: Highthroughput Phylotyping, Analysis and Comparison of Microbial Communities, In Poster Presentation. The American Society for Microbiology 110th General Meeting; 2010 May 23–27; San Diego California.
- Suresh, B., Maruthamuthu, S., Palanisamy, N., Ragunathan, R. and Pandiyaraj, K. N. 2011. Investigation on biodegradability of polyethylene by *Bacillus cereus* strain Ma-Su isolated from compost soil. *Int Res J Microbiol.* 2: 292-302.
- Swift, G. 1997. Non-medical biodegradable polymers: environmentally degradable polymers. *Handbook of biodegradable polymers*. Hardwood Acedemic, Amsterdam. 473-511.
- Takaku, H., Kodaira, S., Kimoto, A., Nashimoto, M. and Takagi, M. 2006. Microbial communities in the garbage composting with rice hyll as an amendment revealed by culture-dependent and independent approaches. *J. Biosci. Bioengg.* **101**: 42 50.
- Tarlera, S., Jangid, K., Ivester, A. H., Whitman, W. B. and Williams, M. A. 2008. Microbial community succession and bacterial diversity in soils during 77000 years of ecosystem development. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol.* 64: 129–140.
- Teuten, E. L., Saquing, J. M., Knappe, D. R. U., Barlaz, M. A., Jonsson, S., Björn, A., Rowland, S. J., Thompson, R. C., Galloway, T. S., Yamashita, R., Ochi, D., Watanuki, Y., Moore, C., Viet, P. H., Tana, T. S., Prudente, M., Boonyatumanond, R., Zakaria, M. P., Akkhavong, K., Ogata, Y., Hirai, H., Iwasa, S., Mizukawa, K., Hagino, Y., Imamura, A., Saha, M. and Takada, H. 2009. Transport and release of chemicals from plastics to the environment and to wildlife. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*. 364: 2027–2045.

- Thakur, P 2012. Screening of Plastic Degrading Bacteria from Dumped Soil Area. *MSc Thesis*. National Institute of Technology Rourkela.
- Thomas, T., Gilbert, J. and Meyer, F. 2012. Metagenomics-a guide from sampling to data analysis. *Microbio. Inform. Exp.* **2**: 3.
- Thompson, R. C., Moore, C. J., Saal, F S and Swan, S. H. 2009. Plastics, the environment and human health: current consensus and future trends. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B.* **364**: 2153 2166.
- Tokiwa, Y., Calabia, B. P., Ugwu C. U., and Aiba S. 2009. Biodegradability of Plastics *International Journal of Molecular Science*. **10**: 3722-3742.
- Tomita, K., Kuroki, Y., Hayashi, N. and Komukai, Y. 2000. Isolation of a thermophile degrading poly (butylene succinate-co-butylene adipate). *Journal Bioscience Bioengineering*. 90: 350–352.
- Tseki, V., Matzinose, P., Pavalidou, E. and Panayiotou, C. 2006. Biodegradable aliphatic polyester. Part II. Synthesis and characterization chain extended poly (butylene succinate adipate). *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 91:377-384.
- Turnbaugh, P. J., Ruth, E., Ley, M. H., Fraser Liggett, C., Knight, R. and Gordon, J. I. 2007. The human microbiome project: exploring the microbial part of ourselves in a changing world. *Nature*. 449: 804-81 0.
- United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) 2010: Environmental Engineering National Engineering Handbook. <u>https://policy.nrcs.usda.gov/OpenNonWebContent.aspx?content=28910.wba</u>. Retrieved 23/1/2018.
- Usha, R., Sangeetha, T. and Palaniswamy, M. 2011. Screening of Polyethylene Degrading Microorganisms from Garbage Soil. *Libyan Agric Res Cen J Intl.* **2**: 200-204.
- Van Geel M., Ceustermans A., Van Hemelrijck W., Lievens B., Honnay O. 2015. Decrease in diversity and changes in community composition of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in roots of apple trees with increasing orchard management intensity across a regional scale. *Mol. Ecol.* 24: 941–952.
- Viaene, J, Van Lancker, J., Vandecasteele, B., Willekens, K., Bijttebier, J., Ruysschaert, G., De Neve, S. and Reubens, B., 2016. Opportunities and barriers to on-farm composting and compost application: A case study from northwestern Europe. Waste Manag 48:181-192.
- Volke-Sepulveda, T., Saucedo-Castaneda, G., Gutierrez-Rojas, M., Manzur, A.and Favela-Torresm E. 2002. Thermally Treated Low Density Polyethylene Biodegradation by *Penicillium pinophilum* and *Aspergillus niger*. J. Appl Polym Sci. 83: 305-314.

Walter, R., 2014. Composting Basics: C: N Ratio and Recipe Making. <u>http://open-furrow-agrosphere.net/Documents/DHC/Compost_Basics_CN_Ratio_Recipe_Making(M).pdf</u> (verified 01/08/2017).

Waste.net, 2017. Reduce, Reuse, Recycle, Recover. http://www.waste.net/4/ retrieved 23/05/17.

- White, T. J., Bruns, T., Lee, S. and Taylor, J 1990. Amplication and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. In: Innis MA, Gel and DH, Sninsky JJ, White T. J, eds. *PCR Protocols: A Guide to Methods and Applications*. San Diego: *Academic Press*: 315–322.
- Whittaker, R. H. 1956. Vegetation of the Great Smoky Mountains. *Ecol Monogr.* 26:1–80.
- Whittaker, R. H. 1960. Vegetation of the Siskiyou Mountains, Oregon and California. *Ecol Monogr.* **30**: 279 – 338.
- Whittaker, R. H. 1972. Evolution and measurement of species diversity. Taxon. 21:213–251.
- Wubet, T., Christ, S., Schöning, I., Boch, S., Gawlich, M., Schnabel, B., Fischer, M., Buscot, F. 2012. Differences in Soil Fungal Communities between European Beech (Fagus sylvatica L.) Dominated Forests Are Related to Soil and Understory Vegetation. *PloS one*. 7: e47500.
- Yamada-Onodera, K., Mukumoto, H., Katsuyaya, Y., Saiganji, A., Tani, Y. 2001. Degradation of polyethylene by a fungus, Penicillium simplicissimum Y. K. *Polymal Degradation Stability.* 72: 323 -327.
- Yamamoto, N., Otawa, K and Nakai, Y. 2009. Bacterial Communities Developing during Composting processes in Animal Manure Treatment Facilities Asian-Aust. J. Anim. Sci.

22: 900-905

- Yamamoto, Y. Y., Yoshitsugu, T., Sakurai, T., Seki, M., Shinozaki, K. and Obokata, J. 2009. Heterogeneity of Arabidopsis core promoters revealed by high-density TSS analysis. *The plant Journal.* 60: 350-362.
- Yousif, E., and Haddad, R. 2013. Photodegradation and photostabilization of polymers, especially polystyrene: review. *SpringerPlus*. **2:** 398.
- Yuan, J., Zheng, X., Cheng, F., Zhu, X., Hou, L., Li, J and Zhang, S. 2017. Fungal community structure of fallen pine and oak wood at different stages of decomposition in the Qinling Mountains, China. *Scientific reports*. 7: 13866.
- Yurgel, S. N., Abbey, L., Loomer, N., Gillis-Madden, R. and Mammoliti, M. 2018. Microbial communities associated with storage onion. *Phytobiomes*. **2**:35-41.

- Yurgel, S. N., Douglas, G. M., Comeau, A. M., Mammoliti, M., Dusault, A., Percival, D. and Langille, M. G. I. 2017. Variation in bacterial and eukaryotic communities associated with natural and managed wild blueberry habitats. *Phytobiomes.* 1:102-113.
- Yurgel, S. N., Douglas, G. M., Dusault, A., Percival, D. and Langille, M. G. I. 2018. Dissecting Community Structure in Wild Blueberry Root and Soil Microbiome. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1187.
- Zhang, N., Castlebury, L. A., Miller, A. N., Hundorf, S. M., Schoch, C. L., Seifert, K. A., Rossman, A. Y., Rogers, J. D., Kphlmeyer, J. and Sung, G. H. 2006. An overview of the systematics of the *Sordariomycetes* based on a four-gene phylogeny. *Mycologia*. 98, 1076–1087.
- Zhang, J., Kobert, K., Flouri, T. and Stamatakis, A. 2014. PEAR: A fast and accurate Illumina Paired-End reAd mergeR. *Bioinformatics*. **30**:614-620.
- Zhou, Z. F., Wang, M. X., Zuo, X. H., and Yao, Y. H. 2017. Comparative investigation of bacterial, fungal, and archaeal community structures in soils in a typical oilfield in Jianghan, China. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* **72**: 65-77.
- Zibilske, L. M. 2005. Composting of Organic Wastes. P. 587–606. In D. M. Sylvia et al. (ed.) Principles and applications of soil microbiology. Pearson Education Inc. Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.

APPENDIX 1

Microbiome Helper Standard Operating procedure for 16S bacteria and archaea **pipeline v1** as described by Comeau et a*l*., 2017 used for the study with little modifications.

1. Run FastQC to allow manual inspection of the quality of sequences

mkdir fastqc_out

fastqc -t 4 raw_data_new/* -o fastqc_out/

 Stich paired end reads together (summary of stitching results are written to "pear_summary_log.txt")

run_pear.pl -p 4 -o stitched_reads 16S_raw_data/*

 To filter stitched reads by quality score, length and ensure forward and reverse primers match each read (summary written to "readFilter_log.txt" by default). (Note: 255 samples will run for approximately 2 hours but less samples will spend less time)

read_filter.pl -q 30 -p 90 -l 400 --thread 20 stitched_reads/*.assembled. *

- 4. Convert FASTQ stitched files to FASTA AND remove any sequences that have an 'N' in them.
- run_fastq_to_fasta.pl -p 20 -o fasta_files filtered_reads/*fastq
 - Remove chimeric sequences with UCHIME (summary written to "chimeraFilter_log.txt" by default). (Note: 255 samples will run for approximately 2 hours but less samples will spend less time)

chimera_filter.pl -type 1 -db /home/shared/rRNA_db/Bacteria_RDP_trainset15_092015.fa fasta_files/*

6. Create a QIIME "map.txt" file with the first column containing the sample names and another column called "FileInput" containing the filenames. This is a tab-delimited file and there must be columns named "BarcodeSequence" and "LinkerPrimerSequence" that are empty. This file can then contain other columns to group samples which will be used when Fig.ures are created later.

create_qiime_map.pl non_chimeras/* > map.txt

Combine files into single QIIME "seqs.fna" file (This step will take approximately 5 minutes to run).

add_qiime_labels.py -i non_chimeras/ -m map.txt -c FileInput -o combined_fasta

8. Create OTU picking parameter file.

echo "pick_otus:threads 4" >> clustering_params.txt

echo "pick_otus:sortmerna_coverage 0.8" >> clustering_params.txt

9. Run the entire qiime open reference picking pipeline with the new sortmerna (for reference picking) and sumaclust (for de novo OTU picking). This does reference picking first, then subsamples failure sequences, de-novo OTU picks failures, ref picks against de novo OTUs, and de-novo picks again any left-over failures. Note: You may want to change the subsampling percentage to a higher amount from the default -s 0.001 to -s 0.01 (e.g 1% of the failures) or -s 0.1 (e.g., 10% of the failures).

Note: this step can take approximately 24 hours, to save time and multi-task, you can type these lines to run your jobs:

screen "job" _screen -d (where "job" is whatever command you were using before and -d option means "detach" you can re-attach when you want to check on your job with "screen -r" This will run in the background. To check if it is running type "jobs" or "top -cu (name of your cu)5") Note: Also, you can change the number of threads to 20 at a step within the pipeline where it is more than 20 it will run a lot faster

pick_open_reference_otus.py -i \$PWD/combined_fasta/combined_seqs.fna -o \$PWD/clustering/ -p \$PWD/clustering_params.txt -m sortmerna_sumaclust -s 0.1 -v --min_otu_size 1

10. Filter OTU table to remove singletons as well as low-confidence OTUs that are likely due

to MiSeq bleed-through between runs (reported by Illumina to be 0.1% of reads).

remove_low_confidence_otus.py -i \$PWD/clustering/otu_table_mc1_w_tax_no_pynast_failures.biom -o \$PWD/clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom

11. Summarize OTU table to determine number of sequences per sample.

biom summarize-table -i clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom -o clustering/otu_table_high_conf_summary.txt

12. Normalize OTU table to same sample depth (the minimum sample counts from biom table) - For example, if the lowest depth gotten from the summary table from step (11) is 5545 then change "X" to 5545 in the below command to match the read count of the sample with the lowest (acceptable) number of reads. Note: Don't like the idea of throwing away all that data? You may want to consider trying different normalization methods such as DESeq2 (see below).

mkdir final_otu_tables

single_rarefaction.py -i clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom -o final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -d X

- 13. Manually add column(s) to map.txt that contain information to group your samples (e.g., healthy vs disease).
- 14. Create UniFrac beta diversity plots.

beta_diversity_through_plots.py -m map_edited.txt -t clustering/rep_set.tre -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o plots/bdiv_otu

15. Create alpha diversity rarefaction plot (values min and max rare depth as well as number of steps should be based on the number of sequences within your OTU table).

alpha_rarefaction.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o plots/alpha_rarefaction_plot -t clustering/rep_set.tre -m map_edited.txt --min_rare_depth 500 --max_rare_depth 5545 --num_steps 10

16. Convert BIOM OTU table to tab-separated file to be opened/explored in text editors or Excel, etc.

biom convert -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_w_tax.txt --to-tsv --header-key taxonomy

17. Convert BIOM OTU table to STAMP.

biom_to_stamp.py -m taxonomy final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom > final_otu_tables/otu_table.spf

18. The following command can be used to creates stacked bar charts at all taxonomic levels (i.e., kingdom, phylum, class, order, family, genius and species) for each sample individually. You can open the file either with ".html" files within plots/taxa_summary/taxa_summary_plots to see the results. or load it as excel file "*.txt" files in "plots/taxa_summary". To load the output as excel file the command is as follows: summarize taxa through plots.py -i final otu tables/otu table.biom -o plots/taxa summary

summarize_taxa_tinougn_prots.py -1 mar_otu_tables/otu_table.orom -0 prots/taxa_summary

19. If you want the stacked bar charts to represent collapsed groupings of samples then you can use the following command and you would change the "Discription_level_3" to whatever the column name is in your map file that you want to collapse by. *NOTE: The command can be used to creates stacked bar charts at all taxonomic levels for each category of data or samples, for instance we can create a stacked bar for Samples (e.g Fundy 1, Fundy 2 etc.), Location (Fundy, Northridge, Balefill and Guysborouboro), Location_Sample_type (Fundy_compost, Fundy_plastics, Northridge_compost, Northridge_compost etc.)*

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_group -m
map_edited.txt -c Discription_level_3

For this study grouping by Sample_Type, Location and Location_Sample_Type was used the following code was used:

Groupin by Sample_Type

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_Location -m
map_edited.txt -c Sample_Type

Groupin by by Location

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_Location -m map_edited.txt -c Location

Groupin by Location_Sample_Type

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_Location_Sample_Type -m map_edited.txt -c

For grouping all samples together, a created a column with name "All" and bou the same value in each row.

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_all -m map_edited.txt -c All

20. if you want the actual final numbers of OTUs and other diversity metrics (such as Shannon, Simpson, etc.) in each sample, you should be running the "alpha_diversity.py" script on your final OTU table - this will give you a text file with all the values for the different samples (as seen at: http://qiime.org/scripts/alpha_diversity.html).

alpha_diversity.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o final_alpha_diversity -m

PD_whole_tree,chao1,observed_otus,shannon,simpson_e -t clustering/rep_set.tre

Options for --m: invalid choice: (choose from 'ace, berger_parker_d, brillouin_d, chao1 richness,' hao1_ci, dominance, doubles, enspie, equitability, esty_ci, fisher_alpha, gini_index, goods_coverage, heip_e, kempton_taylor_q, margalef, mcintosh_d, mcintosh_e, menhinick, michaelis_menten_fit, observed_otus, observed_species, osd, simpson_reciprocal, robbins, shannon, simpson, simpson_e - Simpson's evenness measure E, singles, strong, PD_whole_tree -Faith's _Phylogenetic Diversity

If you are planning to compare 16S and ITS data you will need to use the same dissimilarity matric for both, and since you can not build Unifrac for ITS we have to build Bray-Curtis for 16S data To build bruy_curtis for 16S. You will use the same function for ITS analysis core_diversity_analyses.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -o cdout/ -m map_edited.txt -e 5545 --nonphylogenetic_diversity

How to build Adonis using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity matric for sample and location biom subset-table -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -a sample -s map_sampleID.txt -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_Samplefundy.biom biom subset-table -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -a sample -s map_sampleID.txt -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleBale.biom

biom subset-table -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -a sample -s map_sampleID.txt -o final otu tables/otu table 5545 map SampleGuysbo.biom

biom subset-table -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -a sample -s map_sampleID.txt -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleNorth.biom

To build Adonis_Sampletype with Weighted_unifrac for 16S

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited_Plasticcompost1.txt -c Description -o adonis_Group3 -n 999

To build Adonis Location Sample Type Weighted unifrac for 16S

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleNorth.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited_1.txt -c Location_Sample_Type -o adonis_Location_Sample_Type -n 999

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleBale.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited_1.txt -c Location_Sample_Type -o adonis_Location_Sample_Type -n 999

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleGuysbo.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited_1.txt -c Location_Sample_Type -o adonis_Location_Sample_Type -n 999

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleFundy.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited_1.txt -c Location_Sample_Type -o adonis_Location_Sample_Type -n 999

To build Adonis_Time_BC for 16S (BRAY_CURTIS)

compare_categories.py --method adonis -i cdout/bdiv_even5545/bray_curtis_dm.txt -m map_edited.txt -c Time -o Adonis_Time_BC/Time -n 999

To build Adonis Time Weighted unifrac for 16S

compare_categories.py --method adonis -i plots/ taxa_summary_Location/weighted_unifrac_emperor_pcoa_plot.txt -m map_edited.txt -c Time -o Adonis/Time -n 999

To build Adonis_Location_Weighted_unifrac for 16S

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_SampleID.biom --method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map_edited.txt -c Location -o adonis_Location -n 999

APPENDIX 2

Microbiome Helper ITS2 Fungal Standard Operating procedure for ITS2 pipeline v1 as described by Comeau et al., 2017 used for the study with little modifications

1. Run FastQC to allow manual inspection of the quality of sequences

mkdir fastqc_out

fastqc -t 20 raw_data_new/* -o fastqc_out/

 Stitch paired-end reads together (summary of stitching results are written to "pear summary log.txt")

run_pear.pl -p 20 -o stitched_reads raw_data_new/*

3. Filter stitched reads by quality score (at least Q30 over at least 90% of the read), length (at least 200 bp) and ensure forward and reverse primers match 100% each read (summary written to "read_filter_log.txt" by default). If you do not wish to force primer matching, then you must remove the -f/-r/-c options below.

read_filter.pl -f GTGAATCATCGAATCTTTGAA -r GCATATCAATAAGCGGAGGA -c both --thread 20 -q 30 - p 90 -l 200 stitched_reads/*.assembled.*

 Convert FASTQ stitched files to FASTA AND remove any sequences that have an 'N' in them.

run_fastq_to_fasta.pl -p -o fasta_files filtered_reads/*fastq

5. Remove chimeric sequences with VSEARCH (summary written to "chimera filter log.txt" by default).

chimera_filter.pl --thread 20 -type 1 -db /home/shared/rRNA_db/UNITE_uchime_ITS2only_01.01.2016.fasta fasta_files/*

6. Create a QIIME "map.txt" file (the map.txt for this study was named map_edited.txt) with the first column containing the sample names and another column called "FileInput" containing the filenames. This is a tab-delimited file and there must be columns named "BarcodeSequence" and "LinkerPrimerSequence" that are empty. This file can then contain other columns to group samples which will be used when Fig.ures are created later.

create_qiime_map.pl non_chimeras/* > map.txt

7. Combine files into single QIIME "seqs.fna" file (~5 minutes).

add_qiime_labels.py -i non_chimeras/ -m map_edited -c FileInput -o combined_fasta

8. Create OTU picking parameter file. We chose to cluster the ITS sequences at the 97% identity which is considered the appropriate level for determining species (see Blaalid et al., 2013).

echo "pick_otus:threads 4" >> clustering_params.txt

echo "pick_otus:sortmerna_coverage 0.5" >> clustering_params.txt

echo "pick_otus:similarity 0.97" >> clustering_params.txt

echo "assign_taxonomy:id_to_taxonomy_fp

/home/shared/rRNA_db/UNITE_sh_refs_qiime_ver7_dynamic_20.11.2016.goodASCII.txt" >>

clustering_params.txt

echo "assign_taxonomy:reference_seqs_fp

/home/shared/rRNA_db/UNITE_sh_refs_qiime_ver7_dynamic_20.11.2016.fasta" >> clustering_params.txt echo "assign_taxonomy:assignment_method_mothur" >> clustering_params.txt

9. Run the entire QIIME open reference picking pipeline with the new sortmerna (for reference picking) and sumaclust (for de novo OTU picking). This does reference picking first, then subsamples failure sequences, de novo OTU picks failures, ref picks against de novo OTUs, and de novo picks again any left over failures. As the ITS2 region is even more variable than 16S/18S, a good reference alignment is not possible for this marker so the alignment and tree-building steps are suppressed. Note: You may want to change the subsampling percentage to a higher amount from the default -s 0.001 to -s 0.01 (e.g 1% of the failures) or -s 0.1 (e.g., 10% of the failures) (~24 hours).

pick_open_reference_otus.py -i \$PWD/combined_fasta/combined_seqs.fna -o \$PWD/clustering/ -p \$PWD/clustering_params.txt -m sortmerna_sumaclust -s 0.1 -v --min_otu_size 1 -r

 $/home/shared/rRNA_db/UNITE_sh_refs_qiime_ver7_dynamic_20.11.2016.fasta --suppress_align_and_tree$

10. Filter OTU table to remove singletons as well as low-confidence OTUs that are likely due

to MiSeq bleed-through between runs (reported by Illumina to be 0.1% of reads).

remove_low_confidence_otus.py -i \$PWD/clustering/otu_table_mc1_w_tax.biom -o \$PWD/clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom

11. Summarize OTU table to determine number of sequences per sample.

biom summarize-table -i clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom -o clustering/otu_table_high_conf_summary.txt

12. Normalize OTU table to same sample depth - you will need to change the value of (X = 776) shown below to match the read count of the sample with the lowest (acceptable) number of reads. Note: Don't like the idea of throwing away all that data? You may want to consider trying different normalization methods such as DESeq2 (see Additional QIIME Analysis in right panel).

mkdir final_otu_tables

single_rarefaction.py -i clustering/otu_table_high_conf.biom -o final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -d 776

- Manually add column(s) to map.txt that contain information to group your samples (e.g., healthy vs disease).
- 14. Calculate alpha diversity metrics (you may add/modify the desired metrics with the -m parameter).

alpha_diversity.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o final_otu_tables/alpha_diversity.txt -m chao1,observed_otus,shannon,simpson_e

15. Convert BIOM OTU table to tab-separated file to be opened/explored in text editors or Excel, etc.

biom convert -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_w_tax.txt --to-tsv --header-key taxonomy

16. Convert BIOM OTU table to STAMP:

biom_to_stamp.py -m taxonomy final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom > final_otu_tables/otu_table.spf

Fix instances of "unidentified" taxa at intermediate taxonomic levels so STAMP can read in table.

ITS2 stamp fix/fix ITS2 spf.py -i ITS2 stamp fix/otu table.spf -o ITS2 stamp fix/otu table fix.spf

17. Add sample metadata to BIOM file so that it can be used by other tools like phinch.org and phyloseq.

biom add-metadata -i final_otu_tables/otu_table.biom -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_with_metadata.biom -m map.txt

All samples

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_all -m map_edited.txt -c All

By Sample

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_by_sample

Location_Sample_Type

summarize_taxa_through_plots.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom -o plots/taxa_summary_Location_Sample_Type -m map_edited.txt -c Location_Sample_Type

To build Adonis

compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom --method adonis -i

cdout/bdiv_even776/bray_curtis_dm.txt -m map_edited.txt -c Location -o adonis_Location -n 999

Beta diversity for bray_curtis

core_diversity_analyses.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom -o cdout/ -m map_edited.txt -e 776 -- nonphylogenetic_diversity
beta_diversity_through_plots.py -m map_edited.txt -t clustering -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_776.biom -o plots/bdiv_otu

Location	260	280	320	260	280	260/280	Concentration, ng/µL
Guysborough 1	0.063	0.056	0.047	0.011	0.006	1.703	10.647
Guysborough 2	0.082	0.073	0.058	0.019	0.012	1.59	19.155
Guysborough 3	0.083	0.074	0.059	0.019	0.012	1.608	19.246
Guysborough 4	0.132	0.117	0.092	0.034	0.022	1.575	34.445
Guysborough 5	0.104	0.091	0.071	0.027	0.017	1.619	27.081
Northridge 1	0.076	0.067	0.053	0.017	0.01	1.667	16.872
Northridge 2	0.090	0.079	0.063	0.022	0.013	1.634	21.896
Northridge 3	0.085	0.077	0.065	0.015	0.009	1.741	14.949
Northridge 4	0.087	0.077	0.06	0.023	0.014	1.647	22.572
Northridge 5	0.063	0.056	0.046	0.012	0.007	1.791	12.082
Balefill 1	0.061	0.055	0.046	0.011	0.006	1.764	10.768
Balefill 2	0.063	0.055	0.044	0.015	0.008	1.757	14.847
Balefill 3	0.068	0.062	0.055	0.009	0.005	1.882	8.838
Balefill 4	0.053	0.048	0.041	0.008	0.004	1.914	7.809
Balefill 5	0.055	0.049	0.041	0.009	0.005	1.8	8.609
Fundy 1	0.064	0.057	0.046	0.013	0.007	1.732	12.942
Fundy 2	0.082	0.073	0.058	0.019	0.012	1.608	18.809
Fundy 3	0.061	0.054	0.043	0.013	0.008	1.768	13.313
Fundy 4	0.06	0.054	0.045	0.011	0.006	1.636	10.533
Fundy 5	0.057	0.051	0.043	0.01	0.006	1.783	10.205

Quantification and qualification of DNA isolated from Bulk compost samples.

Location	260	280	320	260	280	260/280	Concentration, ng/µL
Guysborough 1	0.062	0.055	0.045	0.012	0.007	1.805	11.754
Guysborough 2	0.064	0.059	0.049	0.01	0.007	1.426	9.808
Guysborough 3	0.047	0.043	0.038	0.004	0.002	1.862	4.022
Guysborough 4	0.055	0.05	0.042	0.008	0.005	1.625	8.22
Guysborough 5	0.051	0.047	0.04	0.007	0.004	1.832	6.505
Northridge 1	0.055	0.051	0.043	0.007	0.005	1.468	6.788
Northridge 2	0.05	0.045	0.04	0.005	0.003	1.764	5.282
Northridge 3	0.052	0.047	0.039	0.009	0.005	1.886	8.526
Northridge 4	0.055	0.049	0.043	0.007	0.004	1.843	7.238
Northridge 5	0.051	0.046	0.04	0.006	0.003	1.84	5.924
Balefill 1	0.049	0.045	0.039	0.004	0.003	1.727	4.4
Balefill 2	0.066	0.056	0.042	0.019	0.011	1.713	19.13
Balefill 3	0.046	0.043	0.038	0.003	0.002	1.943	3.468
Balefill 4	0.049	0.044	0.038	0.005	0.003	1.831	5.475
Balefill 5	0.047	0.043	0.038	0.004	0.002	1.954	4.262
Fundy 1	0.048	0.044	0.039	0.004	0.002	1.864	4.317
Fundy 2	0.048	0.044	0.038	0.005	0.003	1.818	5.149
Fundy 3	0.049	0.044	0.039	0.005	0.003	2.033	5.202
Fundy 4	0.05	0.045	0.039	0.005	0.003	1.858	5.492
Fundy 5	0.05	0.045	0.039	0.007	0.003	2.057	6.696

Quantification and qualification of DNA isolated from plastic-associated with compost samples.

Command lines and annotation for beta diversity for Bray-Curtis ecological distance analysis of fungal communities used in the study*.

```
core diversity analyses.py -i final otu tables/otu table 776.biom -o
  cdout/ -m map edited.txt -e 776 --nonphylogenetic diversity
     -i, - input biom file
      -o, - output directory
      -m, - mapping file path
     -e, - sequencing depth in this study 776 was used for fungal ITS.
     -nonphylogenetic_diversity - refers to non-phylogenetic alpha and
         beta (bray curtis) diversity, this become useful when working
         with non-amplicon BIOM tables or if a reliable tree is not
         available (e.g., if you're working with ITS amplicons)
  beta diversity through plots.py -m map edited.txt -t clustering -i
  final otu tables/otu table 776.biom -o plots/bdiv otu
     -i, - input biom file
     -o, - output directory
     -m, - mapping file path
     -e, - sequencing depth in this study 776 was used for fungal ITS.
* Similar command lines were used for 16s rRNA data analysis.
```

The command lines and annotation for Adonis test based on Bray-Curtis beta-diversity distances

```
a. How to build Adonis using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity matric for sample
and location*.
Here is an example of the command line used to build Adonis using Bray-
Curtis dissimilarity matric for sample type
   compare categories.py -i final otu tables/otu table 776.biom --method
   adonis -i cdout/bdiv_even776/bray_curtis_dm.txt -m map.txt -c
   Sample type -o adonis Sample type -n 999
      -compare categories.py - This is the script being run.
      --method - statistical method to used in this case it was Adonis.
      -i, - input, in this case Bray-Curtis distance matrix,
        bray curtis dm.txt, and biom. table, otu table 776.biom
      -m, - metadata mapping file
      -c, - categories from the mapping file
      -o, - output directory
      -n, - number of permutations default: 999
* You can use "location" or "time" as a category to test for the
significance instead of sample type.
```

How to build Adonis using Weighted UniFrac dissimilarity matric (only for 16S rRNA data analysis

```
Here is an example of the command line used to build Adonis using Weighted
unifrac dissimilarity matric for sample type
compare_categories.py -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map.biom --
method adonis -i plots/bdiv_otu/weighted_unifrac_dm.txt -m map.txt -c
Sample_type -o adonis_Sample-type -n 999
--method - statistical method to used in this case it was Adonis.
-i, - input, in this case weighted unfrac distance matrix,
    weighted_unifrac_dm.txt, and biom. table, otu_table_776.biom
-m, - metadata mapping file
-c, - categories from the mapping file
-o, - output directory
-n, - number of permutations default: 999
* You can use "location" or "time" as a category to test for the
significance instead of sample type.
```

To perform Adonis test on the significance of grouping for microbial communities from individual locations by sample type.

To perform Adonis test on the significance of grouping for microbial communities from individual locations by sample type, biome tables with sequencing data for each location were created: 1. Subset the biome table 1.1. Create a text file with samples IDs you want to include in sub-biome table. In this example the name of the file with the list of samples collected in Fundy compost facility was map_sampleID.txt, the name of original biome table is otu_table_5545.biom and the sub-biome table with sequencing data from samples from Fundy compost facility was named otu_table_5545_map_Samplefundy.biom. For example, to create a sub-biom table with only samples from Samplefundy the line below was ran. biom subset-table -i final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545.biom -a sample s map_sampleID.txt -o final_otu_tables/otu_table_5545_map_Samplefundy.biom After sub-biome tables were created we used protocols in Text 2. a and 2.b